# **UNIVERSITY OF FOGGIA**



# PHD PROGRAMME IN "TRANSLATIONAL MEDICINE AND FOOD: INNOVATION, SAFETY AND MANAGEMENT" (XXXII CYCLE)

COORDINATOR: PROF. MATTEO ALESSANDRO DEL NOBILE

# **"FREE FATTY ACIDS CAUSE KIDNEY INJURY AND LIPID METABOLIC MEMORY IN OBESITY RELATED GLOMERULOPATHY**"

*Tutor*: Prof.ssa Angela Bruna Maffione *Candidate:* Anna Laura Colia

*Co-tutor*: Maria Grazia Melilli

ACCADEMIC YEAR 2019/20

The highest reward for a person's toil is not what they get for it, but what they become by it. (John Ruskin)

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	.7
INTRODUCTION	.8
CHAPTER I	
1.1 THE RENAL PATOLOGY OF OBESITY	13
RENAL ALTERATION IN OBESITY OR OBESITY- RELATED	
RENAL IMPAIRMENT	16
1.2 MECHANISMS OF ORG	18
HEMODYNAMIC CHANGES	19
RENIN-ANGIOTENSIN-ALDOSTERONE SYSTEM	23
OBESITY AND DIABETES IN RENAL DISEASE	26
HYPERGLYCEMIA AND INSULIN RESISTENCE	27
ABNORMAL LIPID METABOLISM	28
MITOCHONDRIAL DYSFUNCTION	29
INFLAMMATION	29
1.3 GLOMERULAR PODOCYTES	32
1.4 FREE FATTY ACIDS (FFAs)	33
1.5 OXIDATIVE STRESS INDUCED BY FFAs	34
AIMS OF THE STUDY (1)	36
CHAPTER II	

2.1 HIGH MOBILITY GROUP BOX 1 (HMGB1)......38

STRUCTURE AND ORIGIN OF HMGB1
<i>2.2 FUNCTIONS OF HMGB1</i> 40
NUCLEAR FUNCTION40
EXTRACELLULAR FUNCTION41
2.3 HMGB1 AS AN EFFECTOR OF THE INFLAMMATORY
<i>STATE</i>
2.4 HMGB1 IN DIABETIC KIDNEY DISEASE46
AIMS OF THE STUDY (2)48
CHAPTER III
<i>3.1 "METABOLIC MEMORY"</i> 49
3.2 THE HYPERGLYCEMIC AND UREMIC "MEMORY
<i>EFFECT</i> "49
3.3 THEORETICAL BASIS FOR "METABOLIC MEMORY"52
AIMS OF THE STUDY (3)55
MATERIALS AND METHODS
CELLS CULTURE CONDITIONS
PREPARATION OF FFAs SOLUTION
ADENOVIRAL VECTOR
INIBITION OF NADPH OXIDASE ACTIVITY58

INHIBITION OF HMGB1
MEASUREMENT OF REACTIVE OXYGEN SPECIES (ROS) IN
<i>PODOCYTES</i>
RT REACTION AND REAL-TIME QUANTITATIVE PCR59
STATISTICAL ANALYSIS60

# RESULTS

1.1 Palmitate induces reactive oxygen species (ROS) production in
conditioned human podocytes cell line through the activation of
mitochondrial and cytosolic mechanisms61
1.2 FFAs induce endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress in human podocytes
cell line63
1.3 Palmitate-induced ROS causes pro-inflammatory changes in human
podocytes cell line64
1.4 Palmitate-induced ROS causes renal fibrosis and lipotoxicity66
2.1 Palmitate increases HMGB1 expression in human podocytes67
2.2 Palmitate causes podocytes dysfunction by increasing HMGB1
expression
3.1 Palmitate induces reactive oxygen species production in conditioned
human podocytes cell line that persist over the time69
3.2 Cytosolic and mitochondrial ROS generating mechanisms initiate the
persistent ROS production induced by transient exposure to
physiopathological concentrations of palmitate in human podocytes cell
line

REFERENCES
DISCUSSION76
days despite palmitate normalization73
3.4 Transient high FFAs cause podocytes cells dysfunctions lasting for 2
exposure to high FFAs concentrations72
persistent mitochondrial ROS production in podocytes after transient
3.3 FFAs induced mitochondrial dysfunction are responsible for the

# ABSTRACT

*Objective*: The signaling pathways leading to renal pathology in obesity are not understood well. Growing evidence suggest that FFAs induced oxidative stress, play a role as the critical factors linking obesity with its associated complications. Our study demonstrates, for the first time, that the method of *Oliveira et al*, for coniugating palmitate with albumin, produces an ubunded palmitate fraction able to cause podocytes dysfunctions similar to the one observed in the ORG.

*Methods:* Conditionally immortalized human podocytes cells line were exposed to different ratio of conjugated PAL / BSA for 24h and then cells were incubated, for an additional two days, in medium without palmitate.

*Results:* Palmitate, at concentrations seen in obese patients, causes ROS overproduction in human podocytes. This oxidative stress induces podocytes disfunctions such as inflammation, and changes in profibrotic and lipotoxic markers. HMGB1 appears to be the main mediator of ROS damaging action, since its pharmacological inhibition prevents all ROS effects on podocytes. Moreover, palmitate is able to start a feed-back loop that causes a persistent overproduction of ROS and consequently a persistent podocyte dysfunction. So a "metabolic memory" exists for the FFAs action on podocytes, causing a persisting damage even in presence of a normalized lipid profile. *Conclusions:* The present findings may provide further insight into the underlying mechanisms that contribute to the pathogenesis of ORG.

### **INTRODUCTION**

### **OBESITY**

The worldwide prevalence of overweight (body mass index, BMI $\geq$  25 kg/m2) and obesity (BMI $\geq$  30 kg/m2) (Box 1) has risen by over 27% in the last three decades, bringing the number of affected individuals to approximately 2.1 billion (Ng et al 2013.;

Qasim et al 2016). According to data provided by the World Health Organization (WHO), the number of obese people in the world has doubled since

Box 1   BMI-based definitions of obesity				
• Normal weight: BMI 18.5–24.9 kg/m²				
<ul> <li>Overweight: BMI 25–29.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup></li> </ul>				
<ul> <li>Obesity: BMI ≥30 kg/m<sup>2</sup></li> </ul>				
<ul> <li>Class 1 (or grade 1) obesity: BMI 30–34.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup></li> </ul>				
<ul> <li>Class 2 (or grade 2) obesity: BMI 35–39.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup></li> </ul>				
* Class 3 (or grade 3) or morbid obesity: BMI $\ge$ 40 kg/m <sup>2</sup>				

1980 (Fig.1). Problems like obesity and overweightness, were previously considered to be problems of only rich countries, but these problems are also increasing in low and middle income countries, especially in urban settlements, and are now recognized as real public health problems: in Africa the number of overweight or obese children has almost doubled from 5.4 million in 1990 to 10.6 million in 2014. In the same year, around 41 million children under the age of 5 were overweight or obese (OMS data).



Figure 1: Share of adults who are overweight

Moreover, obesity is gaining acceptance as a serious primary health burden that impairs the quality of life because of its associated complications, including diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, cancer, asthma, sleep disorders, hepatic dysfunction, renal dysfunction, and infertility (Manna P et al 2015). Obesity-related factors cause 11% of heart failure cases in men and 14% in women by inducing haemodynamic and myocardial changes due to an increased cardiac lipotoxicity that leads to cardiac dysfunction (Ebong et al 2014). In 97 studies providing more than 2.88 million individuals and more than 270,000 deaths, relative to normal weight, both obesity (all grades) and grades 2 and 3 obesity are associated with significantly higher all-cause mortality. Grade 1 obesity overall is not associated with higher mortality. Furthermore, overweightness is associated with significantly lower all-cause mortality (Flegal et al 2013). The relative risks of all-cause mortality in overweight and obese patients with type 2 diabetes were 0.81 and 0.72, respectively, compared with the normal or non-overweight patients out of 161,984 participants from 9 studies of 13 cohorts (Liu et al 2015). In extreme cases, obesity may reduce life expectancy by 6-14 years (Kitahara et al 2014.; Qasim et al 2018). Behavioural and pharmacological interventions to manage obesity exist (Dietz et al 2015). However, these interventions seem to have little effect in tackling the epidemic. Bariatric surgery, though effective at reducing body weight and related comorbidities, and improving quality of life is invasive and is associated with a number of other complications (Piche 2015). The global food system drivers interact with local environmental and genetic factors to create a wide variation in obesity prevalence between populations (Engin 2017). The modern obesity epidemic is largely explained by environment factors, with excess energy intake and physical inactivity pinned as the main culprits. However, even in shared environments, only a subset of individuals develops obesity (Valera et al 2015). There appears to be a differential propensity to obesity at the individual level, with biological factors such as sex, age and in utero environment contributing to this variability (Dhurandhar et al 2014) (**Fig.2**).



**Figure 2:** A thematic map outlining the biological, environmental and cultural forces that may explain the modern distribution of genetic variants predisposing to obesity and leanness in human populations.

Over the past 50 years, numerous hypotheses have emerged to explain human propensity to obesity (Genne-Bacon 2014). Neel's thrifty genotype hypothesis, for instance, posits that extra adipose tissue enabled our ancestors to survive in the face of feast–famine cycles (Neel 1962). This hypothesis, however, oversimplifies the matter: if obesity susceptibility variants were advantageous for survival, such variants would be likely fixed in humans, and obesity would be the norm in modern populations (Speakman 2008). This, however, is not the case. In fact, genetic variants conferring protection against obesity have been identified in humans (Geller et al 2004; Stutzmann et al 2007). Theories building on the thrifty genotype hypothesis attempt to capture the complexity in the modern obesity phenomenon. The thrifty phenotype hypothesis advances the notion that inadequate nutrition in early life alters the structure and function of organs and tissues, such that energy abundance experienced later in life leads to increased risk of cardiovascular disease and hyperglycaemia (Hales et al 1992). The thrifty epigenotype hypothesis proposes that all humans possess a thrifty genotype; environmental cues, however, lead to phenotypic variability within a range of acceptable phenotypes via epigenetic modifications (Stoger 2008). Although many 'thrifty' theories exist framing adiposity as an adaptive trait, non-adaptive theories also exist. The predation release hypothesis, for instance, proposes that relaxation of predation pressures and random genetic drift contributed to the actual variability in genetic predisposition to obesity (Speakman 2008). In reality, no single theory can explain the evolutionary origins of obesity. The history of our species is complex. Since the dispersion of modern humans out of Africa over 1.8 million years ago, the environmental and social conditions faced by our species have been in constant flux. Every human population has a unique genetic history, resulting from founder effects, genetic drift, admixture events and diverse ecological challenges (Quasim et al 2018). Anyway, increased obesity rates lead to a large health and economic burden in all countries (Rtveladze et al 2014), moreover, obesity is gaining acceptance as a serious primary health burden that impairs the quality of life. According to Keaver et al overweightness and obesity are predicted to reach levels of 89% and 85% in males and females, respectively by 2030. This will result in an increase in the obesity-related prevalence of coronary heart disease (CHD) by 97%, cancers by 61% and type 2 diabetes by 21%. Thereupon, the direct healthcare costs will increase significantly. A 5% reduction in population body mass index (BMI) levels by 2030 is estimated to result in €495 million decrease in the expenditures in obesity- related direct healthcare over 20 years <sub>(Keaver et al 2013)</sub> **(Table 1)**.

	Scenario 0		Scenario 1			Scenario 2			
Year	2010	2020	2030	2010	2020	2030	2010	2020	2030
Total costs (€ millions)	2547	4370	5400	2547	4270	5250	2547	3980	4900
CHD & Stroke	2265	4010	4970	2265	3920	4840	2265	3640	4510
Cancer	101	152	179	101	153	176	101	149	172

 Table 1: Direct healthcare costs by year and disease.

# **CHAPTER I**

# 1.1 THE RENAL PATHOLOGY OF OBESITY

Obesity affects the function of many organs. The heart is one of the main organs affected by metabolic syndrome, and obesity significantly increases the chances of cardiac dysfunction because of chronic hemodynamic burden, which causes dyspnea, edema, ongoing systemic inflammation, metabolic alterations and other related comorbidities (Abel et al 2008). Other organs such as the liver are also affected by this pathology, with lipid accumulation causing nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (Marchesini et al 2008). Lung function is also compromised by adipose tissue around the abdomen, rib cage and visceral cavity (Salome et al 1985). The kidney is also responsive to obesity. Several multicenter studies have identified a direct correlation between obesity and renal complications (**Table 2**).

Cohort	Number of patients	Country	Result	Ref.
Dialysis patients	1957	Netherlands	Higher mortality with very high or low BMI (< 65 yr)	[157]
Kidney transplant	1810	Netherlands	Higher mortality and kidney graft failure	[158]
Native population	1924	Sweden	Higher Chronic Renal Failure	[13]
National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey II	5659	United States	Higher micro- albuminuria with metabolic syndrome	[159]
Hipertension and obesity	4585	Spain	Higher risk of re- nal insufficiency	[160]
Native population	2585	United States	Higher risk of kidney disease	[12]
Native population	5403	Japan	Higher risk of proteinuria	[161]
Kidney transplant	51927	United States	Lower patient and graft surviv- al. Higher chronic graft failure and delayed graft function	[162]

 Table 2: Recent major multicenter studies regarding the impact of obesity and overweight on the incidence of kidney disease, renal function prognosis and patient survival

Obesity has a multifactorial mechanism and it is also considered an independent risk factor for kidney disease (CKD) development and progression to end-stage renal disease (ESRD) (Wang et al 2008: Fox et al 2004). Several studies demonstrate that obesityinduced hypertension and diabetes are strong determinants of CKD. Analyses relating obesity and kidney transplantation revealed that in 1987, 11.6% of adults awaiting a kidney transplant were obese, and in 2001, obesity among adults rose to 25.1% (Friedman et al 2003). Concomitantly, body mass index (BMI) among patients initiating dialysis increased from 25.7 kg/m2 to 27.5 kg/m2 from 1995 to 2002 (Kramer et al 2006); and when compared with normal weight persons (BMI, 18.5-24.9 kg/m2), there is a directly proportional relationship between increased BMI and increased CKD and ESRD risk (Hsu et al 2006; Fox et al 2004). A study conducted by *Ejerblad et al* (Ejerblad et al 2006) examined the association between degrees of obesity and CKD. After making adjustments for many covariates, the investigators found a 2.8fold increased risk of nephrosclerosis and a 7-fold increased risk of diabetic nephropathy among adults who had a BMI of 35 kg/m2 or higher compared with a lifetime highest BMI lower than 25 kg/m2. In adults with no diabetes or hypertension, a lifetime highest BMI of 35 kg/m2 or higher was associated with a 2-fold increased risk of CKD. Conversely, obese patients had better recovery and benefitted from reduced body weight by diminishing proteinuria (Chagnac et al 2003). Obesity was recently demonstrated to accelerate IgA nephropathy progression (Kataoka et al 2012). In this scenario, obesity could be one of the few preventable risk factors for CKD development because it also mediates diabetes and hypertension, which are related to kidney disease progression (Chagnac et al 2003; Kahn et al 2006; He et al 2000) . The occurrence of obesity during early life is linked to low glomerular filtration rates (GFRs), while being overweight during adulthood doubles the chances of chronic kidney disease (Othman et al 2009). Many researchers have described the direct

impacts that obesity has on the kidneys, which includes hyperfiltration, elevated glomerular tension, and podocyte stress (Malyszko et al 2009). Some researchers have also correlated obesitvrelated inflammation and adipokine deregulation to kidney function. Obesity causes various structural, hemodynamic, and metabolic alterations in the kidney (Tsuboi et al 2013). Obesity-related glomerulopathy (ORG) is the best-known renal disease secondary to obesity. From observation of this unique disease state, significant knowledge has been accumulated regarding the clinico-pathological characteristics of renal injury in obesity (Kambham et al 2001; Praga et al 2001; Chen et al 2008; Tsuboi et al 2013). Importantly, however, there is a large difference between the fraction of the general population that is obese and the fraction that actually develops renal impairment. In addition, the severity of obesityrelated renal impairment is not necessarily related to the severity of obesity. Thus, it is conceivable that obesity is not the only factor causing obesity-related renal injury, and that there may be additional or predisposing factors that explain the considerable differences among individuals in susceptibility to renal injury due to obesity. The mechanisms involved in ORG are complicated and integrated, especially hemodynamic changes, inflammation, oxidative stress, and apoptosis. Nephrotic proteinuria ( > 3.5 g/d) is occasionally present, but typical nephrotic syndrome is characteristically absent. Furthermore, about 30% of ORG patients develop progressive renal failure or disease (ESRD). Hypertension end-stage renal and dyslipidaemia are also commonly observed in ORG patients (Xu et al 2017). Several cohort studies showed that obesity is associated with high CKD incidence and increased ESRD risk. The clinical process is indolently evolving, stable, or slowly progressive proteinuria, and 10%-33% of the patients have a possibility to develop progressive renal dysfunction and ESRD. The percentage increases at prolonged follow-ups (Kambham et al 2001 ; Praga et al 2001; Tsuboi et al 2013). Comparative studies showed that primary focal segmental glomerulosclerosis (FSGS) has a more sudden and aggressive disease process than ORG and more easily develops to ESRD <sub>(Kambham et al 2001; Praga et al 2001)</sub>. Other common clinical manifestations of ORG include hypertension (50%–75% of patients) and dyslipidaemia (70%–80% of patients) <sub>(Kambham et al 2001; Praga et al 2001; Tsuboi et al 2013)</sub>.

# RENAL ALTERATION IN OBESITY OR OBESITY-RELATED RENAL IMPAIRMENT

ORG is characterized by glomerulomegaly in the presence or absence of FSGS lesions (Fig. 3) <sub>(Kambham et al 2001; D'Agati et al 2011; Serra et al 2008)</sub>. Glomerulomegaly is identified through measuring the diameters of all glomerulus samples or those sectioned through the hilus, which is in the central part of the glomerular globe <sub>(D'Agati et al 2016)</sub>.



**Figure 3: Glomeruli of patients with ORG.** Glomerulomegaly is present, and increased capillaries number is observed. Capsular space is restricted, and segmental sclerosis sites are located near the vascular pole (magnification 200X).

Glomerulomegaly is accompanied by mesangial proliferation, matrix accumulation, and hypertrophied podocytes with milder foot process fusion <sub>(de Vries et al 2014)</sub>. FSGS is defined as a segmental consolidation of the glomerular tuft by extracellular matrix and/or hyaline, resulting in capillary obliteration <sub>(D'Agati et al 2016)</sub>. FSGS lesions are predominantly perihilar and typically observed in hypertrophied glomeruli (Praga et al 2001). Perihilar lesions might also contain other glomerular globe parts. Exclusively perihilar lesions are observed in 19% of ORG biopsy samples, and a mixture of perihilar and peripheral lesions in 81% (Kambham et al 2001). This observation indicates that the ultrafiltration pressure at the afferent end of the glomerular capillary bed is greater than that at the efferent end, and this difference in ultrafiltration pressure leads to afferent arteriole reflex dilation (Chagnac et al 2000). In contrast to primary FSGS, which shows diffuse effacement, ORG-related FSGS presents an irregular mild foot process effacement under an electron microscope. Furthermore, the experimental models of ORG showed that glomerular tuft volume increases exponentially in relation to body weight gain in wild-type Fischer intact rats kept on an ad libitum diet (Fukuda et al 2012). The numerical density of podocyte decreases as the renal mass and glomerular diameter increase, thereby inducing the extension of podocytic processes and covering the expanded area. This expansion can cause podocyte detachment, which induces loss in protein selectivity and formation of denuded areas. The loss of protein selectivity and presence of denuded areas trigger matrix deposition and inflict podocyte injury, finally causing glomerulosclerosis (Liu et al 2010: Matsusaka et al 2011). In addition, lipids are deposited in mesangial cells, podocytes, and proximal tubular epithelial cells (Bobulescu et al 2014). The loaded lipids in the mesangial cells induce structural damage and function loss. Lipid deposition in podocytes leads to insulin resistance and apoptosis, while accumulation of nonesterified fatty acid (NEFA)-bound albumin causes atrophy and interstitial fibrosis in tubular cells (Stefan et al 2016).

# 1.2 MECHANISMS OF ORG

The pathophysiologic mechanism surrounding CKD development in obese patients remains unclear, but many events such as altered renal hemodynamics, insulin resistance, hyperlipidemia, inflammation and oxidative stress must be linked to ESRD (Fig.4).



**Figure 4: Main factors involved in obesity-induced inflammation, metabolic stress and hemodynamic disorder that participate in kidney function impairment**.RAAS: Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system; ER: Endoplasmic reticulum; TNF-α: Tumor necrosis factor alpha

The mechanisms involved in ORG are complex. Adipose tissue is unbalanced in terms of lipid accumulation in renal cells, and the effects of obesity-associated diseases, such as hypertension, diabetes, dyslipidemia, insulin resistance, and obstructive sleep apnea (OSA), contribute to ORG occurrence. ORG primarily contributes to renal injury through multiple effectors such as adipokines, lipids, reninangiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS), sympathetic nervous system (SNS), inflammation, oxidative stress, and apoptosis (**Fig.5**) <sub>(Felizardo et al 2014)</sub>.



**Figure 5:** Ang II, renal sympathetic nervous system, and insulin can cause proximal tubular salt reabsorption that increases glomerular pressure, and efferent arteriole constriction has the same effect. Increase of glomerular pressure leads to the increase of filtrate flow, intensified wall tension, and hypertrophy and apoptosis of podocytes, finally resulting in obesity-related glomerulopathy. Leptin and insulin resistance can promote TGF- $\beta$  and TGF- $\beta$  receptor II activities that aggravate podocyte apoptosis. Increase of mitochondrial ROS limits mitochondrial  $\beta$ -oxidation and causes cellular lipid accumulation, which causes a further rise of mitochondrial ROS in return. Lipids can damage mitochondria and decrease AMPK activities, resulting in podocyte apoptosis. Furthermore, adiponectin deficiency can decrease AMPK activity. Ang II, angiotensin II; RSNS, renal sympathetic nervous system; TGF- $\beta$ , transforming growth factor  $\beta$ ; TGF- $\beta$ R, TGF- $\beta$  receptor; AT1R, type 1 angiotensin II receptor; AMPK, AMP kinase.

#### HEMODYNAMIC CHANGES

Hemodynamic alterations such as higher renal plasma flow, GFR and filtration fraction were linked to obesity. This was found when comparing the levels in obese and non-obese patients (Chagnac et al 2000; Pecly et al 2006). The effect of BMI on renal hemodynamics was also proven by another study in which GFR and effective renal plasma flow (ERPF) were evaluated within a high-sodium diet. According to this study, ERPF and the GFR were statistically increased when individuals were exposed to a high-sodium diet compared to another group that was exposed to a low-sodium diet without a change in filtration fraction (FF). However, increased sodium intake-induced changes in the GFR and FF were significantly greater in people with a BMI > 25kg/m2 (Krikken et al 2007). Previous animal experiments and intervention studies in obese subjects have demonstrated that renal plasma flow (RPF) and glomerular filtration rate (GFR) both increase with obesity (Felizardo et al 2014; Henegar et al 2011; Reisin et al 1987; Chagnac et al 2000). Renal tubular overload in obesity is characterized by an increase in the filtration fraction (GFR/RPF), and may stimulate sodium and water reabsorption in the proximal tubules, resulting in decreased pre-glomerular vascular resistance via the tubuloglomerular feedback mechanism (Vallon et al 1999). A dilation of the glomerular afferent arterioles leads to a further increase in the GFR (glomerular hyperfiltration). Although the origin of such a vicious circle between increased salt reabsorption in the tubules and glomerular hyperfiltration remains unclear, such alterations in renal hemodynamics may constitute the most important pathophysiological basis for the renal abnormalities of obesity (Fig. 6). Consistent with this hypothesis, cetazolamide, a carbonic anhydrase inhibitor that inhibits salt reabsorption in the proximal tubule, has been shown to reduce GFR in obese nondiabetic subjects (Zingerman et al 2015).



**Figure 6: Hemodynamic abnormalities and factors promoting obesity-related renal injury.** Renal plasma flow (RPF) and glomerular filtration rate (GFR) increase in obesity. Such renal tubular overload in obesity is characterized by an increase in the filtration fraction (FF: GFR/RPF) and may stimulate sodium and water reabsorption in the proximal tubules, decreasing preglomerular vascular resistance via tubuloglomerular feedback (TGF). A dilation of the glomerular afferent arterioles (AAs) leads to a further increase in GFR, that is, glomerular hyperfiltration. Various factors associated with obesity, including adipose-derived factors, activation of the renin\_angiotensin\_aldosterone system (RAAS) and renal sympathetic nervous system (RSNS), systemic hypertension, and nephron mass reduction, constitute and promote this vicious circle.

The hemodynamic effects of overweight on kidney function and albuminuria are enhanced with hypertension, which itself is a clinical complication of obesity. *Chagnac et al* (Chagnac et al 2008) demonstrated that glomerular hyperfiltration could have a relevant role in development of hypertension in obese patients by increasing postglomerular oncotic pressure and proximal tubular sodium reabsorption. As an individual gains weight, renal mass as well as the glomerular diameter increase (Kasiske et al 1985). Podocytes are highly specialized cells that support the glomerular basement membrane (GBM) and play an important role in the glomerular filtration barrier via their foot processes. With glomerular hypertrophy, podocytes must cover a larger area by expanding these processes. If this podocyte enlargement is not proportional to glomerular hypertrophy, this adaptation could cause podocyte detachment and consequently a loss in selectivity of serum protein selectivity (Wiggins et al 2005; Kriz et al 1995). Considering that podocytes are cells with limited capacity for cell division and replacement, proteinuria may be detected as is commonly observed in obese patients. Supporting this hypothesis, individuals who reduced their body mass also had significant reductions in proteinuria (Chagnac et al 2003; Afshinnia et al  $_{2010}$ ). Extensive studies demonstrate that a lack of podocytes covering the GBM results in the formation of denuded areas, which trigger matrix deposition resulting in glomerulosclerosis in experimental models as well as in human biopsies (Mundel et al 2002; Kriz et al 2002; Laurens et al 1994; Barisoni et al 1999). As kidney injury persists, kidney fibrosis becomes an inevitable outcome in which epithelial-mesenchymal and endothelial-mesenchymal transition events generate matrix-producing fibroblasts in the interstitial space that contribute to renal fibrosis. Accumulation of matrix elements caused by the fibrotic process progressively alters normal kidney architecture by contraction and increased stiffness, resulting in disrupted blood flow supply and nephron function (Liu et al 2010; Kaissling et al 2013). Once a number of podocytes are injured, a vicious cycle starts in which other podocytes also become damaged, accelerating podocyte deterioration and glomerulosclerosis (Matsusaka et al 2011). The extensive loss of glomeruli imposes excessive stress on the remaining glomeruli because of hemodynamic alterations and glomerular hypertrophy, which can subsequently cause further sclerosis of the remaining glomeruli (Nagata et al 1992). This could explain the progressive spreading of glomerular damage in later disease stages in which patients develop chronic renal failure (Matsusaka et al 2011). The approach of using new agents to avoid podocyte lesions in different models of acute and chronic kidney disease resulted in less matrix deposition and consequent glomerulosclerosis (Van Beneden et al 2011; Pereira et al 2011).

# **RENIN-ANGIOTENSIN-ALDOSTERONE SYSTEM**

In obesity, the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS) is commonly activated and is one of the strongest links to renal injury. All of the major components necessary to generate angiotensin II (Ang II) are found in the kidney (Zhuo et al 2011). The RAAS is a well-known mechanism that regulates blood pressure, fluids and electrolyte balance (Kobori et al 2007), and its activation impairs normal pressure natriuresis, increases renal tubular sodium reabsorption, and causes volume expansion. Physical compression of kidneys by visceral adipose tissue in obesity exacerbates these responses and increases blood pressure, leading to hypertension in obese subjects. RAAS effects are obtained when angiotensinogen (AGT), the precursor of bioactive angiotensin peptides, is cleaved by both renin and angiotensin converting enzyme (ACE) to generate Ang II. Ang II, which is the active peptide and is the main effector of RAAS, possesses a dual role in physiology. Ang II helps maintain longterm blood pressure and blood volume in the body; conversely, it has also been considered to be a multifunctional cytokine that plays a role in cell proliferation, hypertrophy, superoxide production, inflammation and extracellular matrix deposition (Rüster et al 2011). Ang II plays an endocrine role, and its participation in the development of obesity was evidenced by several studies in which AGT, ang II and ang II receptordeficient mice were protected against high-fat diet-induced obesity (Massiera et al 2001; Yvan-Charvet et al 2005; Kouyama et al 2005). Moreover, angiotensin II promotes the production of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) and leads to renal fibrosis and podocyte apoptosis (Felizardo et al 2014). Taken together, Ang II directly and indirectly enhances capillary filtration pressure and promotes proteinuria, which is one of the most important factors involved in renal disease progression. Ang II is also involved in nephrin dephosphorylation during podocyte apoptosis (Ren et al

 $_{2012}$ , which is a protein that is part of the slit diaphragm and binds to the adjacent nephrins of other podocytes. Human adipose tissue expresses all of the RAAS components, including angiotensin, ACE, renin and the AT1 and AT2 receptors. Consequently, the AGT produced by adipose tissue contributes significantly to circulating AGT levels. In humans and mice, a strong relationship has been observed between increased AGT gene expression and obesity (Yasue et al 2010), supporting a role for adipose AGT in hypertensive obese patients. Weight reduction reduced blood pressure through systemic RAAS suppression and decreased AGT, renin and aldosterone levels in adipose tissue and plasma (Engeli et al 2005). Mice with adipose tissue-restricted AGT expression were normotensive, whereas when adipose AGT was overexpressed, the mice became hypertensive (Massiéra et al 2001). Ang II is also involved in adipocyte metabolism because it influences leptin and adiponectin release. Once leptin levels are increased, Ang II promotes a number of cellular processes that attenuate leptin signal and contribute to leptin resistance, which is common in obesity (Myers et al 2010). Conversely, adiponectin was upregulated when RAS was blocked by an ACE inhibitor or Ang II receptor blocker suggesting Ang II participation in the inhibition of adiponectin release (Furuhashi et al 2003). Not only AGT but also aldosterone levels are increased in obese patients. Aldosterone is a mineralocorticoid hormone that is produced in the adrenal glands in response to Ang II and a high extracellular potassium concentration, which increases blood pressure via sodium retention in the collecting duct. Aldosterone is correlated with increased blood pressure (Bochud et al 2006) and can also be produced by adipocytes through pathways that are dependent on the Ang II-ATI receptor axis and calcineurin signaling (Briones et al 2012). Aldosterone is correlated also at independent pathways of Ang II, in which adipocytes secrete factors that may stimulate the adrenal gland and increase circulating aldosterone levels, resulting in mineralocorticoid receptor activation and increasing blood pressure and hypertension (Ehrhart-Bornstein et al 2004). Aldosterone binds to cvtosolic mineralocorticoid receptors and promotes cell signaling pathways, endothelial dysfunction, inflammation and fibrosis independently and in concert with Ang II (Nishivama et al 2006). Moreover, Ang II activates the mineralocorticoid receptor in the absence of aldosterone and promotes kidney injury (Kawarazaki et al 2012: Luther et al 2012). Blocking the mineralocorticoid obesity-induced receptors with antagonists attenuates hypertension and glomerular hyperfiltration (de Paula et al 2004). Many clinical trials have been performed to mitigate the effects caused by RAAS. Multiple pharmacological strategies are used to treat CKD patients to diminish proteinuria and blood pressure. These strategies comprehend the use of RAASblocking agents alone or combined with ACE inhibitors, angiotensin-receptor blockers, direct renin inhibitors and mineralocorticoidreceptor antagonists (Lambers Heerspink et al 2013). The combination of a pharmacological therapy with reduced sodium intake was a better choice to diminish blood pressure and proteinuria than combined therapies (Slagman et al 2011). Attempts to antagonize aldosterone receptors demonstrated promising results to diminish glomerulosclerosis (Aldigier et al 2005). In summary, the obesity-RAAS-hypertension axis is closely related to renal disease, as the increased release of adipose tissue derived-RAAS into the circulation can alter hemodynamic elements homeostasis. Increased Ang II, AGT and aldosterone levels promote increased tubular reabsorption, leading to arterial hypertension and renal vasodilation. These events contribute to glomerular hypertension, which is an important factor in glomerulosclerosis and CKD progression.

# **OBESITY AND DIABETES IN RENAL DISEASE**

Obesity is an important risk factor for hypertension and type 2 diabetes development, which are the leading causes of end-stage renal disease. The relationship between obesity, diabetes and kidney disease is very close because obesity and diabetes alter renal function, leading to renal disease. These renal alterations in both cases include anatomical, physiological and pathological changes (Fig.4). Physiological and hemodynamic alterations are largely responsible for the subsequent anatomical and histopathological modifications. Among the maior hemodynamic changes in obese and/or diabetic patients are increased GFR and intraglomerular capillary pressure (Thomson et al 2004: Hostetter 2003). Such alterations lead to diabetic nephropathy, increases in kidney weight and size, increased glomerular size, podocyte hypertrophy and mesangial matrix expansion (Kopple et al 2011). Diabetes-related renal injuries can be grouped into five stages that comprise the remodeling that occurs throughout diabetic nephropathy. These stages are summarized in Table 3. Although obesity and diabetes per se are responsible for renal injury, some other factors usually present in these conditions significantly aggravate renal damage such as blood pressure, hyperlipidemia, hyperglycemia, genetic factors (Dronavalli e3t al 2008) and inflammation. Some of these conditions are described in the following sections.

Stages	Features
1 and 2	Hyperfiltration and renal hypertrophy
3	Microalbuminuria and hypertension as clinical fea-
	tures. As histological features: arteriolar hyalinosis,
	glomerular basement membrane thickening and
	mesangial matrix expansion
4 (Diabetic Ne phropathy)	Proteinuria, nephrotic syndrome and decreased GFR
5	End-stage renal disease

Table 3: Summary of the most important changes in the kidney during diabetes

# HYPERGLYCEMIA AND INSULIN RESISTENCE

Vascular alterations in diabetes are largely due to increased blood glucose levels. Hyperglycemia promotes microvascular injury by several mechanisms. The most important mechanisms are as follows: increased intracellular advanced glycated end product (AGE) formation; interaction between AGEs and their receptors, with consequent disruption of cell signaling and function; constant protein kinase C activation (Kova et al 1998); and increased hexosamine pathway activity (Kolm-Litty et al 1998). Renal endothelial and mesangial cells are susceptible to such hyperglycemia induced changes (Brownlee 2005). Because of AGEdriven structural changes in extracellular matrix proteins, metalloproteinases lose their ability to degrade the matrix efficiently, which causes basement membrane thickening (Thomas et al 2005). In the mesangium, AGE-induced changes include increased pericyte apoptosis and increased vascular endothelial growth factor expression, and these changes in turn cause glomerular hyperfiltration (Wendt et al 2003). Because hyperglycemia causes severe damages to the kidneys and other organs, several studies were developed to demonstrate the importance of glycemic control in order to prevent diabetic nephropathy. Insulin resistance results in renal hemodynamic changes, mainly glomerular hyperfiltration, hypertension, and excessive sodium reabsorption. Insulin resistance causes renal damage, including endothelial dysfunction, increased vascular permeability, protein traffic, mesangial hyperplasia, renal hypertrophy, and enhanced endothelial cell proliferation (De Cosmo et al 2013; Chen et al 1987). Some studies showed that insulin activities in podocytes play an essential part in glomerular function and morphology, cytoskeleton remodelling, and survival (De Cosmo et al 2013). Insulin resistance also causes metabolic syndrome, hyperinsulinaemia, adipocytokine dysregulation, and low-grade inflammation (Redon et al 2015; Ye 2013).

# ABNORMAL LIPID METABOLISM

Dyslipidemia is an important component of metabolic syndrome and is often directly related to obesity and diabetes. Patients with diabetic nephropathy usually have several changes in their lipid profile (Shoji et al 2001), and the presence of increased blood lipid levels is a risk factor for albuminuria (Rutledge et al 2010). Several studies have demonstrated a correlation between triglyceride and cholesterol levels with renal function markers. Ravid and colleagues (Ravid et al 1995) observed a significant and positive correlation between total cholesterol and albuminuria in type 2 diabetic patients in a five-year cohort. Similarly, Klein et al (Klein et al 1999) noted that type 1 diabetic patients with elevated total cholesterol and low HDL levels also had higher incidence of renal failure. Although these studies demonstrate significant correlations between dyslipidemia and impaired renal function in diabetic subjects, little is known about the mechanisms by which the increased lipid profile causes kidney damage. Studies have demonstrated lipid deposits in the glomeruli and in the mesangium of obese individuals, suggesting that these lipids may cause kidney damage and lipotoxicity (Griffin et al 2008). This glomerular lipotoxicity would be because of renal sterolregulatory element-binding protein (SREBP-1 and 2) expression, whereas lipotoxicity causes tubulointerstitial fibrosis and inflammation in the proximal tubule epithelial cells (Jiang et al 2005). Furthermore, alterations in the coagulation-fibrinolytic system, increased atherosclerosis and endothelial cell damage can also cause or aggravate diabetic nephropathy (Misra et al 2003). Lipids, also, can damage mitochondria and decrease AMPK activity, thereby resulting in podocyte apoptosis. Furthermore, lipid accumulation increases mitochondrial ROS, which causes further amassing of lipids in return (Xu et al 2015). Thus, the importance of lipid control in the maintenance of kidney function in diabetic patients has been postulated (Fried et al 2001).

## **MITOCHONDRIAL DYSFUNCTION**

Szeto et al. demonstrated mitochondrial dysfunction is the main cause of renal pathology induced by high-fat diet (HFD) (Szeto et al  $_{2016}$ ). Given that the kidney is an organ that demands continuous high-energy provision, mostly from mitochondrial fatty acid  $\beta$ oxidation (FAO), lipid overload and impairment FAO lead to a disturbance in fatty acid uptake and utilization, further aggravating lipid accumulation in kidney cells and tissue (Tang et al 2017). Renal lipid deposition and downregulated FAO are often present in both obese mice and humans (Herman-Edelstein et al 2014). In previous research, reduction of AMPactivated protein kinase (AMPK) activity was demonstrated to be a downstream consequence of mitochondrial dysfunction (Tang et al 2017). Adiponectin-AMPK pathway downregulates both inflammation and profibrotic pathways in both ORG and diabetic kidney disease (Sharma et al 2014; Declèves et al 2014). AMPK regulates not noly NFkB activation but also NADPH oxidases (Sharma et al 2014). AMPK activation can decrease mesangial matrix expansion and lower the levels of profibrotic and proinflammatory markers, such as TGF- $\beta$ 1, tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  (TNF- $\alpha$ ), and monocyte chemoattracting protein (MCP-1) (Declèves et al 2014; Dugan et al 2013). Mitochondrial dysfunction generates reactive oxygen species (ROS), which limit mitochondrial  $\beta$ -oxidation and causes cellular lipid accumulation, which results in a further increase in mitochondrial ROS levels. Lipids can damage mitochondria and decrease AMPK activity and thus can promote podocyte apoptosis and damage.

### **INFLAMMATION**

Adipose tissue is known for its roles in lipid storage, thermogenesis and metabolic regulation. However, in recent years, focus has been given to its endocrine properties such as cytokine and adipokine secretion (Fig.4). In literature its known that obesity and diabetes are conditions that present a state of low-grade inflammation (Felizardo et al 2014). Significant evidence supports the concept of adipose tissue as an immunomodulatory organ. Adipose tissue harbors a considerable amount of immune cells such as macrophages, lymphocytes and eosinophils. In obesity, the frequency of infiltrated cells rises, and they acquire a pro-inflammatory profile (Xu et al 2003). Excess free fatty acids that are present in obesity activate diverse inflammatory pathways involving endoplasmic reticulum stress (Ozcan et al 2006), tolllike receptor (Shi et al 2006; Tsukumo et al 2007), inflammasome and nuclear factor-kB (NF-kB) signaling activation (Vandanmagsar et al 2011; Stienstra et al 2011). In parallel, adipose tissue becomes hypoxic with adipocyte hypertrophy, which induces a change from aerobic to anaerobic glycolysis and lactate production. With obesity, adipocyte hypertrophy and hypoxia induce cell death and resident immune cell activation, which in turn promotes inflammatory cell recruitment (Cinti et al 2005). Chronic adipose inflammation, which forms from the imbalance between proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory factors, is a major factor for ORG (Nolan et al 2013). Macrophages constitute the principal population of resident and recruited cells in adipose tissue, which have a role in maintaining tissue homeostasis by assisting with the clearance of dead cells and debris. Because of lipid accumulation and adipocyte cell death, non-inflammatory tissue-resident M2 type macrophages and recruited monocytes undergo proliferation and macrophage M1 polarization (Travhurn et al 2007; Lumeng et al 2007; Prieur et al 2011). These cells in turn secrete higher levels of inflammatory cytokines such as TNF-a, IL-6 and MCP-1 and lower levels of anti-inflammatory mediators such as arginase 1<sub>(Lumeng et al 2007; Prieur et al 2011; Wentworth et al 2010)</sub>, IL-4-expressing eosinophil counts also decrease with obesity, this factor contributes to inflammation (Wu et al 2011). Furthermore, CD8+ and CD4+ Th1 lymphocyte counts also increase while

Treg numbers reduce with obesity. In accordance, B cell proinflammatory immunoglobulin G2c (IgG2c) production also participates in cell activation (Winer et al 2011; Schipper et al 2012; Nishimura et al 2009; Winer et al 2009). Proinflammatory cytokines are also produced by the renal parenchyma in response to hyperglycemia as well as vasoactive peptides such as angiotensin II and endothelin (Ruiz-Ortega et al 2002). These molecules activate signaling second messengers such as protein kinase C, MAP kinase and NF-kB, which alter the gene expression of several cytokines and growth factors. Increased TNF- $\alpha$  levels reduce the expression of nephrin and podocin, causing podocytopathy (Ikezumi et al 2008). Similarly, IL-6 promotes adhesion molecule expression, which increases oxidative stress (Patel et al 2005), and IL-6 receptor blockade can inhibit the progression of proteinuria, renal lipid deposition and mesangial cell proliferation (Tomiyama-Hanayama et al 2009). An additional important growth factor for renal injury is transforming growth factor (TGF)- $\beta$ , which induces podocyte apoptosis, extracellular matrix synthesis and mesangial cell proliferation, thus exacerbating the development of the glomerular lesions associated with diabetes and obesity (Zivadeh et al 2004). While many studies demonstrate the effect of metabolism on the immune system, studies have demonstrated that the reverse also happens; immune cell activation in adipose tissue is a determinant of obesity-linked metabolic changes such as insulin resistance (Han et al 2013). For example, in response to inflammatory mediators, tissue also down regulates glucose adipose transporter GLUT4 expression, which increases insulin resistance. Obese individuals have high levels of leptin, which binds to specific receptors in mesangial cells. Leptin upregulates TGF- $\beta$  and TGF- $\beta$  receptor II, thus inducing an increment of type I and type IV collagen fibers in the mesangium and promoting the formation of fibrosis. Leptin binds to obRb receptors in the hypothalamus and overactivates SNS, which induces renal hemodynamic changes and renal damage (Young et al

2013; Nasrallah et al 2013). Obese individuals have low concentrations of adiponectin. As an anti-inflammatory and insulin-sensitizing factor, adiponectin activates AMPKs to protect podocyte functions and structures by reducing podocyte permeability (Rutkowski et al 2013).

# **1.3 GLOMERULAR PODOCYTES**

Podocytes (or visceral epithelial cells) are terminally differentiated cells lining the outer surface of the glomerular capillaries. As a major component of the ultrafiltration apparatus, podocytes have a complex cellular architecture consisting of cell body, major processes that extend outward from their cell body, forming interdigitated foot processes (FPs) that enwrap the glomerular capillaries (Pavenstädt et al 2003). Podocyte FPs comprise a functioning slit diaphragm (SD) in between (Reiser et al 2000; Fukasawa et al 2009), a meshwork of proteins actively participating in podocyte signaling (Huber et al 2005; George et al 2012; Grahammer et al 2013). Podocytes form the glomerular filtration barrier together with the opposing monolayers of fenestrated endothelium in the vascular space (Satchell et al 2009) and glomerular basement membrane (GBM) in between (Kretzler 2002 : Farguhar 2006). This three-layer filtration barrier serves as a size-selective and charge-dependent molecular sieve by facilitating the filtration of cationic molecules, electrolytes, and small and midsized solutes but restricting the passage of anionic molecules and macromolecules (Tryggvason et al 2005; Menon et al 2012). It is important to bear in mind that those layers should be arranged with decreasing selectivity, with the SD being the least selective filter; otherwise, retained plasma proteins would routinely accumulate behind the filtration slits of podocytes (Haraldsson et al 2008). This elegant structure has to oppose hydrostatic pressure in the glomerular capillary, which is the natural driving force behind macromolecular filtration. If podocytes are injured,

32

mutated, or lost, the elaborate structure of podocytes is physically altered—a process termed 'foot process effacement', which is found in many proteinuric kidney diseases.

# 1.4 FREE FATTY ACIDS (FFAs)

Lipid disorders, mainly hypertriglyceridemia, are common in patients with all stages of chronic kidney disease (CKD) including diabetic nephropathy (DN) (Senti et al 1992; Attman et al 1993; Kwan et al 2007: Arnadottir et al 1995). It has been reported that lipid abnormalities in renal disease contribute to the process of glomerulosclerosis with progressive renal dysfunction (Wheeler et al 1994; Kees-Folts et al 1993; Thabet et al 1993; Srivastava et al 2014; Yukawa et al 1999). One of the major pathogenic mediators in ORG and its complications is dyslipidemia, resulting in high saturated free fatty-acid (FFA) concentrations. Two of the most common fatty acids in humans are the long-chain saturated FFA palmitate (C16:0) and the monounsaturated oleate (C18:1) (Oliveira et al 2015). In particular, palmitate is the most abundant saturated FFA in the plasma of humans and rodents accounting for  $\sim 25\%$  of total fatty acids (Wheeler et al 1994; Kees-Folts et al 1993). Western diets rich in fatty acids are associated with increased levels of plasma cholesterol, hepatic steatosis, and a greater risk of cardiovascular disease (Siri-Tarino et al 2010; Roden 2006). High levels of circulating FFAs, in particular of saturated FFAs, are implicated in insulin resistance and pancreatic b-cell dysfunction, and are predictive of diabetes development (Cnop 2008 ; Paolisso et al 1995; Blaak 2003: Giacca et al 2011). In vitro exposure to high levels of FFAs leads to lipotoxicity, causing cellular dysfunction and death (Cnop 2008; Schaffer et al 2003).

### **1.5 OXIDATIVE STRESS INDUCED BY FFAs**

Saturated FFAs in the cytosol induce reactive oxygen species (ROS) production as observed in pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells, hepatic cells and skeletal muscle cells (Yuan et al 2010; Yuzefovych et al 2010; Srivastava et al 2007). In muscle cells, palmitate stimulates superoxide generation through the mitochondrial electron transport chain and NADPH oxidase activities (Lambertucci et al 2008). However, the mechanisms underlying how dyslipidemia accelerates CKD progression remain unclear. ROS are essential signaling molecules that regulate physiological cell functions (Trachootham et al 2008). However, the overproduction of ROS in pathologic conditions has detrimental consequences, causing organellar stress, injury and cell death (Wehinger et al 2015; Liu et al 2015). Palmitate is a potent inducer of ROS in a number of cell types, including pancreatic  $\beta$  cells (Carlsson et al 1999; Sato et al 2014), cardiomyocytes (Liu et al 2015; Joseph et al 2016), vascular smooth muscle cells (Brodeur et al 2013), endothelial cells (Yamagishi et al 2002), skeletal muscle cells (Taheripak et al 2013), glomerular mouse podocytes (Xu et al 2015), hepatocytes (Gao et al 2010) and adipocytes (Davis et al 2009). Increased mitochondrial fatty acid oxidation has been proposed as the main process leading to ROS generation in lipotoxicity (Fig.6).



Figure 6: Palmitate induces ROS overproduction. (1) Increased  $\beta$ -oxidation, (2) DAG-PKC-NOX, (3) CHOP-ERO1 $\alpha$  and PDI under ER stress.ROS produced by palmitate triggers PLC activation, ER Ca2+ release, ER stress and mitochondrial dysfunction, which, in turn, aggravate ROS generation. CHOP, CCAAT-enhancerbinding protein homologous protein; DAG, diacylglycerol; ERO1 $\alpha$ , ER oxidoreductin 1 alpha; NOX, NADPH oxidase; PDI, protein disulfide isomerase; PKC, protein kinase C; PLC, phospholipase C; ROS, reactive oxygen species.

The oxidation of palmitate delivers excess electrons to the electron transport chain (ETC), which thus causes superoxide overproduction (Lambertucci et al 2008; Nakamura et al 2009; Boudina et al 2007). There are, however, conflicting data in the literature showing that the acceleration of  $\beta$ -oxidation actually relieves oxidative stress, and the inhibition of mitochondrial fatty acid uptake aggravates ROS production (Choi et al 2011; Namgaladze et al 2014). The molecular mechanisms for cellular ROS generation by palmitate, therefore, remain to be fully elucidated. Palmitateinduced superoxide cannot be fully eliminated by the addition of the complex III inhibitor antimycin A, revealing that ROS are also generated through sources other than the ETC (Lambertucci et al 2008). In chondrocytes, a mixture of oleate and palmitate enhances ROS production and induces cell apoptosis, mainly by upregulating the protein levels of NOX4 (Fu et al 2016). Notably, NOX4 is expressed in mitochondria and contributes to mitochondrial ROS production (Das et al 2014; Ago et al 2010).

# AIMS OF THE STUDY (1)

The signaling pathways leading to renal pathology in obesity are not well understood. Growing evidence suggest that FFAs induced oxidative stress plays a role as the critical factor linking obesity with its associated complications (Manna et al 2015). Podocytes are susceptible to saturated FFAs (Sieber et al 2010). In particular, palmitate is the most abundant saturated FFA in the plasma of humans and rodents and accounts for  $\sim 25\%$  of total fatty acids (Wheeler et al 1994; Kees-Folts et al 1993). FFAs are present in blood at concentrations from ~100  $\mu$ M to >1 mM. Since FFAs have low solubility in aqueous solutions, such as blood plasma and interstitial fluid, they need to bind proteins to increase their concentration in vascular and interstitial compartments. Albumin acts as main fatty acid binding protein in extracellular fluids (van der Vusse 2009). Because FFAs are bound to albumin, the total plasma FFAs concentration does not directly reflects the physiologically active FFAs concentration. The albumin-bound FFAs cannot bind to proteins, or serve as substrate for FFAsutilizing enzymes. Only FFAs, that are soluble monomers in the aqueous phase, can be transported across membranes, bind to specific sites on proteins and function in enzymatic reactions. The soluble unbound FFAs (FFAus) are a tiny fraction of the total FFAs (bound and unbound). In vitro studies used FFAsalbumin complexes to generate FFAus, presumed to be at physiologic concentrations. However, because **FFAus** concentrations increase exponentially with increasing ratios of FFAs to albumin, especially above mole ratios of 4:1, reliable FFAus levels can be assumed only (Huber et al 2017).

Recently *Oliveira et al* have proposed a new method to generate FFAs-albumin complex that assure the formation of physiopatological concentrations of FFAus <sub>(Oliveira et al 2015)</sub>. Therefore, the aims of this part of my PhD thesis has been to
evaluate, in human conditioned immortalized podocytes cell line, the capacity of phisyopathological concentrations of palmitate-albumin complex generated by the method of *Oliveira et al* to induce:

- intracellular ROS production;
- podocytes ER stress;
- podocytes inflammation.

## **CHAPTER II**

#### 2.1 HIGH MOBILITY GROUP BOX 1 (HMGB1)

#### STRUCTURE AND ORIGIN OF HMGB1

HMGB1 is a highly conserved chromatin-associated factor present in the nucleus of almost every cell type (Goodwin et al 1973). In mammals, there are three members of the HMGB family, HMGB1, HMGB2, and HMGB3. Evolutionary studies suggest that the organization of genes coding for the HMGB proteins is very conserved among multicellular animals (99% omology between mammals) and is unknown outside Metazoans. Structurally, HMGB1 is a 25 kDa protein composed of 215 amino acids organized in two positively charged DNA-binding structures, named A and B boxes and a negatively charged Ctail, composed of 30 glutamic and aspartic acids. The A and B boxes are helical structure, partly covered by the tail, which is folded over the protein. HMGB1 has two nuclear localization signals (NLS1 and NLS2) and two unusual nuclear export signals (NESs) that imply the continuous shuttling between nucleus and cytoplasm even if the concentration in the first compartment is much higher (in the range of micro-molar) than in the second (Fig.7). Box A has anti-inflammatory properties, since it is an antagonist for HMGB1 binding to its receptor RAGE, and inhibits HMGB1 cytokine effects in vivo. On the contrary, box B has pro-inflammatory effect and contains the binding sites for different receptors, including TLR4 and RAGE (Fig.7) (Andersson et al 2000). HMGB1 has three conserved cysteines in position 23, 45 (Box A) and 106 (Box B) that are susceptible to reduction or oxidation depending on the conditions of the compartment in which HMGB1 is localized and that influences HMGB1 functions (Fig.7). The translocation from nucleus to

cytoplasm requires post-translationally modification. It is still known that hyperacetylation (20% of the residues of HMGB1 are lysines) and phosphorylation are very important for HMGB1 export and secretion (Bonaldi et al 2003; Youn et al 2006). In particular the 9 isoform of protein kinase C (cPKC) catalyzes the phosphorylation of HMGB1 (Oh et al 2009) and very recently it has been shown that sirtuin SIRT1 deacetylases HMGB1 increasing its translocation to the cytosol (Rabadi et al 2014). Because HMGB1 lacks of the signal peptide, its secretion doesn't occur via the classical ER-Golgi route but requires specific endolysosomes that direct this protein towards secretion (Gardella et al 2002) in a process Ca2+-dependent (Oh et al 2009).



**Figure 7: Structure of the HMGB1 protein.** (A) The 5 exons of human HMGB1 gene are indicated by boxes (hollow for translated regions and solid for un-translated regions). (B) The human HMGB1 protein has 215 amino acid residues and is composed of three domains: A box, B box and an acidic C-terminal tail. There are three redox-sensitive cysteine residues at positions 23, 45, and 106, which regulate HMGB1 function in response to oxidative stress. (C) The human HMGB1 is loosely and transiently associated with nucleosomes. In this location, HMGB1 is important for spatial segregation and nuclear homeostasis.

#### 2.2 FUNCTIONS OF HMGB1

#### NUCLEAR FUNCTION

In the nucleus HMGB1 binds and bends the minor groove of DNA in a no sequence-specific manner, regulating chromatin structure, gene expression and gene transcription (Agresti et al 2003). An interesting peculiarity of HMGB1 is its high dynamism, ability to interact with a new nucleosome every second by scanning the DNA in search for the right binding site (Scaffidi et al 2002). The release of HMGB1 after exposure to an inflammatory stimulus reduces the histones content in macrophages, demonstrating the strong relationship between HMGB1 and histones (De Toma et al 2014). It has been previously demonstrated that in activated macrophages, HMGB1 can be secreted gleaning from the nuclear pool (Bonaldi et al 2003) and the depletion of HMGB1 affects macrophages response to inflammation (De Toma et al 2014). Indeed, in Hmgb1-/- fetal liver-derived monocytes (FLDMs) many chemokine transcripts involved in chemotaxis, motility, cell adhesion and response to stress stimuli were upregulated, demonstrating that the release of HMGB1 from activated macrophages led to a chromatin rearrangement caused by nucleosomes and histones loss that contribute and regulate the inflammatory response (De Toma et al 2014). As a nuclear factor, HMGB1 has many other roles: it helps the enhanceosome formation, stabilizes nucleoprotein complexes and is involved in chromatin remodeling and gene transcription thus regulates the activity of several DNA-binding factors (Fig.8) (Lotze et al 2005). HMGB1 is also able to bind different members of the oncosuppressor gene p53 family, including two splicing variants of the tumor suppressor factor p73,  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$ . Both Box A and Box B can interact with p73 and the formation of a p53/p73-HMGB1 can enhance the recruitment of both p53 and p73 to the Bax and Mdm2 promoters, facilitated by the DNA bending activity of

HMGB1 <sub>(Stros et al 2002)</sub>. McKinney and Prives proposed that HMGB1 binds and bends DNA to form an optimal configuration that is more easily recognized by the C-terminus of p53 <sub>(McKinney</sub> et al 2002).



**Figure 8: Functions of high-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1).** HMGB1 is present in almost all metazoans and plants. As a DNA chaperone, HMGB1 participates in DNA replication, recombination, transcription, and repair. HMGB1 is passively released from necrotic cells and is actively secreted by inflammatory cells, mediating the response to inflammation, immunity, chemotaxis, and tissue regeneration (Tang et al 2012).

#### EXTRACELLULAR FUNCTION

HMGB1 was discovered around 40 years ago and studied for many years for its nuclear role but in the last decade this protein has aroused great interest for another novel function. In certain conditions HMGB1 can translocate from the nucleus to the cytosol to be secreted and the various functions played by extracellular HMGB1 are still matter of studies since the first evidence discovered in 1999 (Wang et al 1999) (**Fig.7**). Wang *et al.* described for the first time the effect of a late mediator of endotoxemia released in murine macrophage-like RAW 263.7 cells stimulated for 18 hours with LPS. Notably, this factor was HMG-1 and its neutralization with an anti-HMG-1 antibody

increased the survival rate of LPS-treated mice from 30 to 70%. (Wang et al 1999). This was the first evidence that this nuclear factor can be released in the extracellular space, triggering inflammation. Even though HMGB1 is abundant in the nucleus of most cells, the secretion happens only by certain cell types and at given maturation states (Rubartelli et al 2007). In fact, it has been demonstrated that HMGB1 can be secreted by activated monocytes after translocation to the cytosol in response to inflammatory stimuli, acting as others pro-inflammatory cytokines (Fig. 9). Unlike IL-1 $\beta$  and TNF- $\alpha$  (that are early mediators of inflammation), HMGB1 is a late mediator of inflammation because it can be detected only at a delayed time point after monocytes activation (Gardella et al 2002) and its secretion by activated immune cells is an active process that requires exocytosis of secretory lysosomes (Rovere-Querini et al 2004). Extracellular HMGB1 has numerous positive functions, induces stem cells proliferation and migration (Palumbo et al 2004), EPC homing to ischemic tissue (Chavakis et al 2007), neurite outgrowth (Hori et al 1995), monocytes/macrophages and dendritic cells activation and migration (Venereau et al 2012; Yang et al 2007; Dumitriu et al 2007), endothelium activation (Treutiger et al 2003), plays a role in skeletal muscle regeneration (De Mori et al 2007; Vezzoli et al 2011) and moreover ameliorate cardiac function (Kitahara et al 2008). On the other hand, there are studies showing the deleterious effects that HMGB1 can have in some areas like diabetes (Wang et al 2014), ischemiareperfusion (Andrassy et al 2008) or sepsis and autoimmune diseases (Ulloa et al 2006). This means that HMGB1 has different roles in different contexts that must be further investigated.



**Figure 9: Extracellular role of HMGB1:** HMGB1 can be releases in a passive way from necrotic cells or in an active way from activated inflammatory cells, especially monocytes (Mo) and macrophages (M $\Phi$ ) and requires the cytosolic translocation. Apoptotic cells do not release HMGB1. Once released HMGB1 binds different receptors on several cell types, exerting various functions such as dendritic cells (DC) maturation, migration, endothelium activation, secretion of inflammatory mediators and cell proliferation, important for tissue repair.

# 2.3HMGB1 AS AN EFFECTOR OF THE INFLAMMATORY STATE

The secretion of HMGB1 in the extracellular space is controlled by a calcium dependent mechanism <sub>(Oh et al 2009)</sub> and plays an important role since it has been demonstrated that monocytes and macrophages secrete HMGB1 following stimuli inflammatory induced with lipopolysaccharide (LPS), a tumor necrosis factor (TNF-) and / or interleukin-1 (IL-1) <sub>(Wang et al 2014)</sub>. Following its release, HMGB1 interacts with a series of receptors placed on cell membrane in particular with:

 RAGE receptors (Receptor of Advanced Glycation Endproduct) the interaction of HMGB1 with this type of receptor (Fig.10) induces the activation of the transcription of NF-kB, which has as its effector the Tumor Necrosis Factor-Alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ) which, interacting with the its receptor activates the JNK and IKK kinase- responsible for the phosphorylation and inactivation of Insulin Receptor Substrate 1 and 2 (IRS1 and IRS2). This inactivation causes insulin resistance (Chen et al 2016).



**Figure 10:** RAGE signal transduction pathway in response to receptor interaction with HMGB1 edmhypothetical p38 transduction pathway (Lotze et al 2005)

- TLR-2 and TLR-4 receptors (Toll-Like receptor 2 and 4): (Fig.11) interaction with these receptors leads to kinase activation activated mitogen (MAPK), which lead to the release of cytokines proinflammatory like tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF-), interleukin 1 beta (IL-1), interleukin 1 alpha (IL-1), interleukin 6 (IL6) and the inflammatory protein of macrophages (Andersson et al 2000; Degryse et al 2001; Stemmer et al 1997).



**Figure 11:** Signal transduction pathway of Toll-like family receptors: TLR2 and TLR 4 are the receptors that they interact with HMGB1 once secreted in the extracellular medium

By virtue of the presence of an active release mechanism and a system receptor / signaling it is reasonable to consider HMGB1, not simply as a structural factor of DNA remodeling, but also as a molecule of physiological importance. Recent studies have highlighted how the release of HMGB1 from the nuclei of activated macrophages and / or from necrotic cells, covers an important role in the context of the immune system acting as an adjuvant immune (Andersson et al 2000). This process can take place through activation of dendritic cells, macrophages and T cells; furthermore its biological role on progenitor cells gives it a role important in the regeneration and repair of damaged tissues (Bianchi et al 2007). There HMGB1 secretion by macrophages has a central role in the progression of the inflammatory state (Gardella et al 2002; Scaffidi et al 2002) and until recently it was believed that this was an event exclusively for the immune system. However, it has been noted that the release of HMGB1 may also occur at the expense of endothelial tissue subjected to a stimulus of inflammatory nature (Mullins et al 2004); this study showed how in

human umbilical cord endothelial cells (HUVEC), in the presence of an inflammatory stimulus, such as the lipopolysaccharide (LPS), there is a cellular relocation of HMGB1 which moves from the nucleus to the cytoplasm (Bianchi) and subsequently to the extracellular space where it exercises the function of a pro-inflammatory cytokine inducing the secretion of factors such as tumor necrosis factor- (TNF-) and nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kB). The progression of the inflammatory state is therefore not borne exclusively from the cells of the immune system. Given this particular relevance, HMGB1 has proven to be a potential therapeutic target in experimental models for infections and inflammatory disorders such as sepsis, trauma, cancer and rheumatoid arthritis (Gardella et al 2002; Ulloa et al 2006; Marrack et al 2004). The action of HMGB1 it is of particular interest at the gastrointestinal level since it increases both the permeability of the ileal mucosa and bacterial translocation in lymphoid nodes mesenteric through a mechanism that is dependent on the formation of nitric oxide (NO) (Sappington et al 2002; Yang et al 2005).

#### 2.4 HMGB1 IN DIABETIC KIDNEY DISEASE

Emerging studies have implicated high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein as a key facilitator and potential biomarker of renal inflammation (Venereau et al 2016). The multiprotein complex called the inflammasome, which is a large caspase-1-activating protein complex, plays a regulatory function in tissue inflammation, through the cleaving of pre-inflammatory cytokines into mature forms and by mediating the extracellular release of HMGB1 from activated immune cells (Vande Walle et al 2011). The NLRP3 inflammasome, (nucleotide-binding domain, leucine-rich-containing family, pyrindomain-containing-3), for example, is expressed in circulating monocytes as well as in

resident tissue macrophages, and plays a significant role in renal tissue injury. Inflammasome activation leads to the local expression of pro-inflammatory molecules like interleukin (IL)-18 and IL1 $\beta$ , which in turn activate the cellular release of HMGB1 that may have a causal effect on glomerular injury. While the precise mechanisms triggered by HMGB1 to promote injury and scarring remains unclear in DKD, a plethora of interlocked mechanisms are likely at play. A few studies have shown that blocking the release of HMGB1 or using anti-HMGB1 antibody significantly decreases the severity of colitis and gut barrier dysfunction (Dave et al 2009; Yang et al 2006). A growing body of evidence also indicates that HMGB1 plays an important role in glomerulonephritis, autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease, and kidney disease (Bruchfeld et al 2008; Sato et al 2008). Glycyrrhizin (GLYZ), a glycol-conjugated triterpene extracted from the licorice plant, Glycyrrhiza glabra, demonstrated antiinflammatory properties and is considered to inhibit the cytokine activity of HMGB1 with amelioration of inflammation during acute/chronic phases of hepatitis, myocarditis, and liver injury (Ogiku et al 2011; Zhai et al 2012) . A recent study showed that GLYZ protects renal ischemia reperfusion injuries in rabbits (Subramanian et al 1999)•

#### AIMS OF THE STUDY (2)

It's known how high mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1) is a potential biomarker of renal inflammation. HMGB1, a nuclear DNA binding protein, is released under pathological conditions and locally acts as one of potent damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) to produce tissue injury and chronic inflammation. HMGB1 synthesis and its secretion is increased in obese patients in different types of tissue especially in the adipose tissue. In literature it is known that HMGB1 has a role in the pathogenesis of different type of kidney disease as chronic kidney disease and diabetic nephropaty (Chen et al 2016). It's known that palmitate at concentrations seen in the serum of obese patients induces podocytes dysfunctions, and podocyte insulin resistance, all events that are involved in the reduction of kidney function. All these effects are mediated by the palmitate induced increase of ROS generation. In letterature it has been shown how HMGB1 is secreted via ROS-dependent mechanism (Min et al 2017).

We hypothesized that short exposures to concentrations of palmitate associated with obesity can increase HMGB1 expression. Therefore, the aim of this part of my PhD thesis has been to evaluate, in a human podocytes conditioned immortalized cell line:

- The effect of physiopathological concentration of palmitate on HMGB1 expression;

- The role played by HMGB1 expression in causing palmitate induced podocytes dysfunctions.

## CHAPTER III

#### 3.1 "METABOLIC MEMORY"

The first definition of metabolic memory came from several studies that showed that changes in microcirculation due to hyperglycaemia were relatively reversible if an early and adequate control of blood glucose was achieved. Studies conducted on a large scale (Nathan et al 2005; Holman et al 2008) have shown that early intensive glycemic control decreases the risk of diabetic microvascular complications. The first study where metabolic memory was postulated was the 1987 report from Engerman et al., who evaluated the extent of the arrest in the development of diabetic retinopathy derived from improved glycemic control. Later clinical trials in diabetes also provided a picture of the phenomenon called "metabolic memory" in greater detail. Different mechanisms are involved in metabolic memory, including mitochondrial DNA damage, protein kinase C activation, and the polyol pathway, increased production of advanced glycation end products (AGEs), AGE receptor overexpression, increased anion superoxide formation, mitochondrial protein glycation, and hexosamine flux alterations (Ceriello 2012). However, targeting these mechanisms with new therapies has had limited success in slowing down the progression of diabetes complications (Russell et al 2015).

# 3.2 THE HYPERGLYCEMIC AND UREMIC "MEMORY EFFECT"

In diabetes hyperglycemic memory there is a model to explain the long-lasting effects that short term hyperglycemic spike may have on kidney tissue <sub>(Chen et al 2013)</sub>. It has been shown that transient exposure to pathological concentration of glucose causes persistent increases in inflammatory gene expression

during subsequent periods of normal glycaemia, by inducing epigenetic modifications (Rao et al 2009). The persistent adverse effects of prior sustained exposure to hyperglycemia persisting for years after hyperglycemia has been ameliorated is defined as "metabolic memory" (Giacco et al 2015). A key factor in the genesis of "metabolic memory" is the increase of intracellular ROS production induced by hyperglycemia. In endothelial cells transient hyperglycemia can activate a multi-component feedback loop which maintains increased levels of mitochondrial ROS production for days after glucose concentration is normalized (Guido et al 2012). This continued mitochondrial overproduction of ROS despite normalization of glucose concentration would explain the persistence of the epigenetic changes induced by the initial hyperglycemic spike that otherwise will be rapidly reversed by histone demethylases and histone methyltransferases (Ding et al 2017). Accumulating evidence supports the concept that even prior exposure to hyperglycemia for hours causes persistent ROS lasting for days of subsequent normal glucose, triggering vascular dysfunction and damage (Costantino et al 2015; Brasacchio et al 2009) by inducing epigenetic modifications (Giacco et al 2015; Wegner et al 2014) . Similar to glucose, urea at disease relevant concentrations has a direct vascular toxicity (Massy et al 2016; Giardino et al 2017), inducing endothelial dysfunction by increasing intracellular ROS production through the activation of both mitochondrial and cytosolic ROS generating mechanisms (D'Apolito et al 2015). D'Apolito et al. have shown that transient exposure to concentrations of urea associated with chronic renal failure may cause a persistent increase in mitochondrial ROS production in arterial endothelial cells during subsequent days of normal uremia. This continuous persistent mitochondrial ROS overproduction after dialysis would cause a progressive accumulation of pathologic changes in arterial endothelial cells, promoting the progression of atherosclerotic lesions into

50

unstable plaques. Thus, similar to hyperglycemia, pathological concentrations of urea could induce long lasting effects on arterial cells. Such a phenomenon could explain the failure of clinical treatment to reduce CVD morbidity and mortality in the CRF population. Together, these results show that the ureainduced mitochondrial damage initiates a vicious cycle of ROS production that continues to self-propagate even after the urea insult is terminated. This persistent ROS production causes an increased expression of inflammatory markers in endothelial cells that also last for two days after the urea is removed (Fig.12). The study of D'Apolito et al proves that dysfunctional mitochondria are the source of the increased ROS production that persists when the urea is removed. Moreover the data shown in the work do not exclude the possibility that a cytosolic source of ROS could also be persistently activated by the transient exposure to urea, and thus also contribute to the self-propagating cycle of ROS production observed in absence of the initial urea stimulus. The study also did not investigate how long the urea memory effect can last, and what mechanisms are involved and what mechanisms are involved (D'Apolito et al 2018).



**Figure 12:** Scheme showing that urea-induced mitochondrial damage initiates a vicious cycle of ROS production that continues to self-propagate after the urea insult is terminated.

#### 3.3 THEORETICAL BASIS FOR "METABOLIC MEMORY"

AGEs (non-enzymatic glycation end products), glycation of mitochondrial proteins, and oxidative stress have been found to explain, at least in part, the "glycometabolic theory". Although hyperglycemia remains a hallmark in the pathophysiology of chronic diabetes complications, it is now clear that therapies should also address a number of factors only partially related to glycemic control (Pugliese et al 2008; Stirban 2009). These factors appear to be related to an imbalance between oxidative stress and antioxidant capacity, which could be the link between hyperglycemia and the multiple biochemical cascades that lead to diabetes complications (Giacco et al 2010). Two temporallyseparated phases may be highlighted behind the role of AGEs in the genesis of microvascular damage. In the early years of the disease, a linear relationship between hyperglycemia, increased oxidative stress, and excessive AGE formation could be hypothesized. Later, a persistent respiratory chain protein glycation and DNA damage in the mitochondria could generate a hyperglycemia-independent vicious cycle (Ceriello et al 2009), in which oxidative stress is self-supporting, and AGEs 'feed' this process. The effects of this metabolic imbalance could include changes in the composition and structure of the extracellular matrix, mediated by inflammatory processes induced by receptor binding of AGEs or oxidative stress (Jax 2010). Subsequent fibrosis and the extension of the extracellular structures interfere with capillary blood flow, reducing capillary density in particular (Jax 2010). These structural changes could cause endothelial dysfunction and then atherosclerosis. Recently, epigenetic mechanisms have been hypothesized to be a crucial interface between genetic and environmental factors to explain metabolic memory (Reddy et al 2011). Hyperglycaemia can induce a variety of epigenetic changes that persist for days after the normalization of glucose levels (Brasacchio et al 2009; Miao et al 2004;

Reddy et al 2015; Al-Haddad et al 2016), mainly through the involvement of inflammatory genes (Brasacchion et al 2009; Miao et al 2004). Among the epigenetic mechanisms studied in metabolic memory, DNA methylation and post-translational histone modifications (PTHMs) are the most extensively investigated. In particular, high glucose levels can alter the activity of PTHMs and DNA methyltransferases, with irreversible changes over time. These modifications may explain the long-term harmful effects of metabolic memory (Brasacchion et al 2009; Miao et al 2004; Reddy et al 2015; Al-Haddad et al 2016). Additional epigenetic mechanisms have been identified. Gene expression regulation could be influenced by non-coding RNAs, including microRNAs (miRNAs), which may be the key regulators in metabolic memory modulation. More than 2000 human miRNAs have been identified to date, making them one of the most abundant classes of epigenetic regulatory molecules (Baek et al 2008). Another factor which may have an important role in metabolic memory is low-grade inflammation. Inflammation plays a key role in diabetes mellitus and its vascular complications, and prolonged inflammation could mediate metabolic memory. Epigenetic mechanisms can regulate inflammatory gene expression and cardiovascular disease susceptibility-even under non-diabetic conditionsand may be accentuated by diabetes, leading to vascular complications and metabolic memory. All environmental factors that promote the development and progression of diabetes mellitus inflammatory trigger an response, promoting inflammation-mediated insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction (Reddy et al 2011; Thompson et al 2013; Guarner et al 2015). Necrosis factor-kappa (NF-k) plays a key role in mediating inflammatory gene expression that has been well-evaluated. Diabetic conditions can promote inflammatory gene expression via NF-k activation and enhance monocyte binding to endothelial and vascular smooth muscle cells, and subsequently promote monocyte-to-macrophage differentiation (Reddy et al 2015). The NF-

activation induces the expression of inflammatory cytokines involved in vascular inflammation, which stimulates the generation of endothelial adhesion molecules, proteases, and other mediators (Guarner et al 2015). The Toll-like receptor signaling is another important factor that links inflammation and oxidative stress and is a pathogenic contributor to hypertension, insulin resistance, and obesity (Thompson et al 2013). Also, epigenetic mechanisms may activate inflammatory gene expression in cells vascular and monocytes. Gene induction by proinflammatory agents was associated with increased histone lysine acetylation in endothelial and vascular smooth musclecells (Reddy et al 2015). These findings reinforce the idea that the mechanisms of metabolic memory may be interdependent and simultaneous. Finally, another important mechanism that leads to metabolic memory is the above cited non-enzymatic glycosylation of proteins, where Maillard reaction and other following reactions lead to the formation of AGEs, changing protein structure andfunction (Goldin et al 2006). In summary, the following four basic mechanisms have been proposed to play a role in metabolic memory: oxidative stress, non-enzymatic glycation of proteins, epigenetic changes, and chronic inflammation (Testa et al 2017) (Fig.13).



Figure 13: Interrelationship among high glucose levels, oxidative stress, nonenzymatic glycation of proteins, epigenetic changes, chronic inflammation, endothelial damage.

#### AIMS OF THE STUDY (3)

It's known that palmitate at concentration seen in the serum of obese patients induces podocytes dysfunctions, and poocyte insulin resistance, all events that are involved in the reduction of kidney function. All these effects are mediated by the palmitate induced increase of ROS generation. In diabetes hyperglycemic memory is a model to explain the long-lasting effects that short term hyperglycemic spike may have on kidney tissue (Chen et al 2008). On the other hand, it has been shown that transient exposure to pathological concentrations of urea causes persistent increases in inflammatory gene expression during subsequent periods of normal uremia, by inducing pathologic changes in arterial endothelial cells (D'Apolito et al 2018). A key factor in the genesis of "metabolic memory" is the increase of intracellular ROS production induced by uremia. In endothelial cells, for example, transient exposure to urea can activate a multicomponent feedback loop which maintains increased levels of mitochondrial ROS production for days after urea concentration is normalized (D'Apolito et al 2018). This continued mitochondrial overproduction of ROS despite normalization of urea concentration would explain the persistence of the progression of atherosclerotic lesions induced by the initial uremic spike (D'Apolito et al 2018). Like urea, palmitate can damage kidney function by increasing intracellular ROS production in the target tissues.

Therefore we hypothesized that short exposure to concentrations of palmitate associated with obesity can causes a persistent increase in mitochondrial ROS production in podocytes. This continued mitochondrial ROS overproduction may induce an accumulation of pathologic changes in the cells, causing a permanent podocytes dysfunctions. So, the aims of this part of my PhD thesis has been to evaluated, in a human conditioned immortalized podocytes cell line:

- The capability of phisyopathological concentrations of palmitate to induce a persistent increase of ROS concentration;
- The capability of phisyopathological concentrations of palmitate to induce a persistent podocytes inflammation;
- The capability of physiopathological concentrations of palmitate to increase, persistently, HMGB1 expression.

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

#### **CELLS CULTURE CONDITIONS**

The conditionally immortalized human podocytes cell line were from University of Bristol. Conditionally purchased immortalized human podocytes cell line were developed by transfection using large T antigen (SV40) that allows cells to proliferate at the "permissive" temperature of 33°C. When transferred to the "non-permissive" temperature of 37°C results in the inactivation of large T antigen with minor changes in gene expression (Stamps et al 1994). Podocytes, then, enter growth arrest and express markers of differentiated in vivo podocytes, including the novel podocytes proteins, nephrin, podocin, CD2AP, and synaptopodin and known molecules of the slit diaphragm ZO-1, alpha-, beta-, and gamma-catenin and Pcadherin (Saleem et al 2002).

The cells were grown on dishes in RPMI-1640 medium (Gibco) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS, Gibco), 100ug/mL penicillin/streptomycin (Sigma), 1g/L D-Glucose Solution (Gibco) and Insulin-Transferrin-Selenium (Gibco) in an atmosphere containing 5% CO2 at 33 °C. To induce podocyte differentiation, the cells were cultured at 37 °C, when cells were 40%-60% confluent, for 14 days, changing medium 3 times per week and then the following experiments were performed.

#### **PREPARATION OF FFAs SOLUTION**

Palmitate (sodium salt, Sigma) was dissolved in 50% (volume/volume) ethanol to a concentration of 50 mM. This stock solution was diluted in medium containing 0.75 or 1% (weight/volume) free fatty acid (FFA)-free BSA (Roche, Germany) to a final concentration of 0.5 mM for 1 h at 37°C (Oliveira et al 2015).

#### ADENOVIRAL VECTOR

UCP-1 was cloned into the shuttle vector pAd5CMVK-NpA, and adenoviral vector. This is an empty control virus that was prepared by the Gene Transfer Vector Core at the University of Iowa, as described previously (D'Apolito et al 2010). Podocytes were infected with UCP-1 or control adenovirus at an MOI of 500, 4 h before addition of either medium, containing 0.75% or 1% (weight/volume) free fatty acid (FFA)-free BSA.

#### **INIBITION OF NADPH OXIDASE ACTIVITY**

Cells were cultured in the presence or absence of NADPH oxidase inhibitor GKT137831 (Cayman Chemical, Ann Harbor, MI) (Aoyama et al 2012, Green et al 2012) GKT137831 was dissolved in 0.1% ethanol and was added to the cells 20 min before palmitate addition at concentrations of 10  $\mu$ M..

#### **INHIBITION OF HMGB1**

Cells were cultured for 20 min with or without the HMGB1 inhibitor glycyrrhizin (Sigma), dissolved in DMSO, at final concentration of 130  $\mu$ M before palmitate addition (Wang et al 2014).

## MEASUREMENT OF REACTIVE OXYGEN SPECIES (ROS) IN PODOCYTES

Pretreated cells in 96-well plates were incubated with 10 mmol/L CM-H2DCFDA (Molecular Probes-Life Technology, Brooklyn, NY) for 45 min at 37 °. The intracellular formation of ROS was measured at excitation/emission wavelengths of 485/535 nm using a Wallac 1420 Fluorescent Plate Reader.

#### RT REACTION AND REAL-TIME QUANTITATIVE PCR

Total RNA from treated cells was extracted using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Ambion), following the manufacturer's instructions. The mRNA was reverse transcribed by SuperScript IV First Strand Synthesis System (Life Technology, Brooklyn, NY). Experiments were performed in optical 96-well reaction plates on CFX96 Touch<sup>TM</sup> Real-Time PCR Detection System (BiorRad) according to the manufacturer's instructions and Real-Time PCR Detection System was performed with Sso Advanced TM Universal SYBR® Green Supermix (BioRad). Melting curves were analyzed to ensure that fluorescence signals solely reflected specific amplicons. Expression levels of BiP/GRP78, sXBP1, Nf-kB subunit p65, MCP-1, TGF-β, SREBP1c, HMGB1, CytB, ND1, ND4 and ND4L mRNA were normalized to WT-1 levels in the same sample. The following used primers are validated and purchased by Qiagen, Primm and Invitrogen:

<u>Xbp1s</u>	FW 5' TGCTGAGTCCGCAGCAGGTG 3'
	RV 5' GCTGGCAGGCTCTGGGGAAG 3'
<u>BiP/GRP78</u>	FW 5' CGTGGAATGACCCGTCTGTG 3'
	RV 5' CTGCCGTAGGCTCGTTGATG 3'
<u>p65</u>	FW 5' AACAACAACCCCTTCCAAGTT 3'
	RV 5' GTTCACTCGGCAGATCTTGAG 3'
<u>MCP-1</u>	FW 5' TCATAGCAGCCACCT 3'
	RV 5' AGCTTCTTTGGGACA 3'
<u>TGF-β</u>	Assay mix Qiagen (QuantiTect <sup>TM</sup> )
SREBP1c	FW 5' GGAGGGGTAGGGCCAACGGCCT 3'
	RV 5' CATGTCTTCGAAAGTGCAATCC 3'
HMGB1	FW 5' GGCTGACAAGCGTCGTTATG 3'
	RV 5' TTGCAACATCACCAATGCAT 3'
<u>CytB</u>	FW 5'CCAAATCACCACAGGACTAT 3'
	RV 5' GATGGCGGATAGTAAGTTTG 3'
<u>ND1</u>	FW 5' CACATCTACCATCACCCTCT 3'
	RV 5' GTCATGATGGCAGGAGTAAT 3'

<u>ND4</u>	FW 5' TCTTCTTCGAAACCACACTT 3'
	RV 5' AAGTACTATTGACCCAGCGA 3'
ND4L	FW 5' AGCATTTACCATCTCACTTCT 3'
	RV 5' GCATTGGAGTAGGTTTAGGTT 3'
<u>WT-1</u>	FW 5' TGAATTAGTCCGCCATCACA 3'
	RV 5' ACCAACTCTTCCAGGCACAC 3'

PCR conditions were as follows: 7 min at 95  $^{\circ}$ C and 45 cycles of 30 s at 95  $^{\circ}$ C and 30 s at 60  $^{\circ}$ C. WT-1 was chosen as the internal control as a marker of mature podocytes.

## STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Data were analyzed using 1-factor ANOVA to compare the average of all groups. The Turkey-Kramer multiple-comparisons procedure was used to determine the significant difference between the medium pairs. A p value <0.01 was considered statistically significant.

#### RESULTS

1.1 Palmitate induces reactive oxygen species (ROS) production in conditioned human podocytes cell line through the activation of mitochondrial and cytosolic mechanisms

Since palmitate, at concentration similar to that seen in patients with diabetic nephropathy (DN), can induce ROS production in cultured mouse podocytes cell line (MPC5) (Jiang et al 2017), we evaluated whether an increased unbound of palmitate could also induce ROS generation in conditioned human podocytes cell line. Human podocytes were exposed to different ratios of conjugated PAL / BSA for 24h. The concentration of 0.5 mM of PAL / 1% BSA, produced an unbound palmitate concentration of 20 nM comparable to the concentration seen in healthy humans; this concentration, as expected, did not affected ROS production in human podocytes (Fig.1, bar 1). Instead, when the cells were exposed to PAL/ 0.75% BSA conjugate, corresponding to a physiopathological concentration of unbound FFAs of 27 nM, ROS production was increased significantly (SEM 1.5  $\pm$  0.01) compared to the control PAL/ 1% BSA conjugate (Fig. 1, bar 4). Mannitol, used as an osmotic control, had no effect on intracellular ROS generation (data not shown). Next, we investigated the mechanisms by which palmitate increased ROS production. It has been shown that both mitochondrial and cytosolic mechanisms can participate in

intracellular ROS generation (D'Apolito et al 2010; Susztak et al 2006; Menini et al 2006). To evaluate the role played by mitochondria in the induction of ROS by palmitate in human podocytes, we overexpressed uncoupling protein 1 (UCP-1), a specific protein uncoupler of oxidative phosphorylation which collapses the proton electrochemical gradient that drives superoxide production (Choi et al 2007). Overexpression of UCP-1 prevented

ROS production in cells exposed to 27 nM palmitate (Fig. 1, bars 5).

These findings demonstrate that physiopathological palmitate concentrations stimulate ROS generation in human podocytes through mitochondrial mechanisms.

Next, we explored the involvement of cytosolic mechanisms in the induction of ROS production in human podocytes by palmitate. Since NADPH oxidases are major cytosolic sources of superoxide in podocytes (Greiber et al 1998), we treated immortalized human podocytes with the most specific Nox1/4 inhibitor currently available, GKT137831 (Aoyama et al 2012; Green et al  $_{2012}$ ). As shown in **Fig.1**, bar 6, GKT137831 also prevented ROS production in cells exposed to PAL / 0.75% BSA conjugate.

Together, these findings demonstrate that physiopathological palmitate concentrations stimulate ROS generation in human podocytes through both mitochondrial and cytosolic mechanisms.



Figure 1: Palmitate induces reactive oxygen species in human podocytes.

ROS production was measured, after 24h, in human podocytes incubated with different ratio of conjugated PAL/BSA or after infection with adenoviral vectors expressing UCP-1 or overexpression of NADPH oxidase inhibitor GKT137831. Each bar represents the mean ±SEM of 3 separate experiments. \* $p \le 0.01$  compared to ctrl. #  $p \le 0.01$  cells transfected with the empty vector compared to cells over expressing UCP-1, \$  $p \le 0.01$  cells not transfected or not treated with the inhibitor compared to cells treated with GKT13781.

# 1.2 FFAs induce endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress in human podocytes cell line

ER stress is one potential molecular mechanism of lipotoxicity, and here we examined whether palmitate induced ER stress in human podocytes cell line. Human podocytes were exposed to different ratios of conjugated PAL/BSA for 24h. After treatment with PAL / 0.75% BSA, we evaluated the mRNA gene expression levels of the ER stress induced spliced form of mRNA for the transcriptional activator Xbox binding protein 1 (XBP-1) and the ER chaperone immunoglobulin heavy chainbinding protein/glucose-regulated protein 78-kDa (BiP/GRP78) that resulted as increased by SEM 2.7  $\pm$  0,04 (Fig. 2 A bar 2) and by SEM 1.4  $\pm$  0,03 (Fig.2 B bar 2) respectively. Overexpression of GKT137831 inhibitor prevented ER stress in cells exposed to conjugated PAL/BSA (**Fig. 2** A-B bars 4). These data suggest that palmitate induced cytosolic ROS production activated ER stress in human podocytes cell line.



Figure 2: Palmitate induces ER stress in human podocytes. ER stress was evaluated in cells with different ratio of conjugated palmitate/BSA by measuring both BiP mRNA expression and mRNA sXBP1 alternative splicing, before or after treatment with NADPH oxidase inhibitor GKT137831. Each bar represents the mean  $\pm$  SEM of 3 separate experiments. \*p  $\leq$  0.05 compared with control, # p  $\leq$  0.05 cells treated with PAL but not not treated with the inhibitor compared to cells treated with GKT13781.

## 1.3 Palmitate-induced ROS causes pro-inflammatory changes in human podocytes cell line

In order to evaluate if the production of ROS, induced by physiopathologicals concentrations of plamitate, causes podocytes inflammation, we evaluated, in our model, the mRNA expression of both major inflammatory mediators: NF $\kappa$ B subunit p65 and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1),

NFkB-specific inflammatory target gene. **Fig.3** shows that, in cells exposed to pathologicals concentrations of palmitate for 24h, mRNA gene expression levels of subunit p65 and MCP-1 were increased by SEM  $2.5 \pm 0,03$  (A) and by SEM  $3 \pm 0,04$  (B respectively proving that the palmitate/BSA coupled complex, made by the method of *Oliveira et al*, is able to induce podocyte inflammetion. All these palmitate effects were significantly reduced when the cells were treated with GKT137831 inhibitor proving that palmitate induces podocytes inflammation by increasing ROS production.



Figure 3: Palmitate induced ROS causes podocytes inflammation. (A.) NF $\kappa$ B subunit p65 and (B.) Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), serum proinflammatory cytokines were evaluated in cells treated with physiopathological concentrations of palmitate for 24h by measuring mRNA expression. All these effects were prevented by overexpression of GKT137831. Each bar represents the mean  $\pm$  SEM of 3 separate experiments. \*p  $\leq$  0.05 compared to ctrl, # p  $\leq$  0.05 cells treated with PAL but not not treated with the inhibitor compared to cells treated with GKT13781

#### 1.4 Palmitate-induced ROS causes renal fibrosis and lipotoxicity

Then, we further investigated the effect of ROS induced by palmitate on renal fibrosis and renal lipid accumulation.

Chronic kidney diseases (CKD), are characterized by the accumulation of extracellular matrix (ECM) components glomeruli and lipids in the (glomerular fibrosis, and tubular interstitium glomerulosclerosis) the (tubulointerstitial fibrosis) (López-Hernández et al 2012; Muller et al 2018). Transforming growth factor beta (TGF-B) has been recognized as an important mediator of renal fibrosis, renal parenchyma degeneration and loss of function associated with CKD. The sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c (SREBP-1c) pathway has been shown to mediate the renal accumulation of triglyceride and cholesterol (Jiang et al 2005).

Therefore, we evaluated the mRNA expression levels of both TGF- $\beta$  and SREBP1c in our model of immortalized human podocytes cell line. After 24h of treatment, with different percentages of conjugated FFA, we observed (**Fig. 4**) that TGF- $\beta$  mRNA expression and SREBP1c increased respectively by SEM 1.7 ± 0,02 (A) and by SEM 2.2 ± 0,01 (B). All these results were significantly decreased when the treatment was associated with GKT137831 inhibitor proving that palmitate induces renal fibrosis and lipotoxicity by increasing ROS production.



Fig.4: Palmitate induced ROS causes renal fibrosis and lipotoxicity. (A) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) and (B) Sterol regulatory element binding protein1c (SREBP-1c) were evaluated in cells treated with PAL / 0,75% BSA conjugate for 24h by measuring mRNA expression. All these effects were prevented by overexpression of GKT137831. Each bar represents the mean  $\pm$  SEM of 3 separate experiments. \*p  $\leq$  0.05 compared to ctrl, # p  $\leq$  0.05 cells treated with PAL but not not treated with the inhibitor compared to cells treated with GKT13781

#### 2.1 Palmitate increases HMGB1 expression in human podocytes

In literature HMGB1 is considered to be important in the pathogenesis of a wide range of kidney disease <sub>(Chen et al 2016)</sub> Therefore, we next decided to evaluated the HMGB1 mRNA gene expression in the human podocytes treated with palmitate conjugated with the method of *Oliveira et al* with different percentage of BSA for 24h <sub>(Oliveira et al 2015)</sub>. As shown in **Fig.5**, in podocytes treated with PAL / 0.75% BSA there were an increase by SEM  $2 \pm 0.02$  of HMGB1 mRNA expression level and the overexpression of GKT137831 inhibitor prevented this increase on HMGB1 expression proving that it is mediated by ROS production.



Figure 5: Palmitate induces increase in HMGB1 expression. The expression of high mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1) was evaluated in cells treated with palmitate by measuring mRNA gene expression. The increase in the mRNA expression was prevented by GKT137831 inhibitor. Each bar represents the mean  $\pm$  SEM of 3 separate experiments. \*p  $\leq$  0.05 compared to ctrl, # p  $\leq$  0.05 cells treated with PAL but not not treated with the inhibitor compared to cells treated with GKT13781.

# 2.2 Palmitate causes podocytes dysfunction by increasing HMGB1 expression.

To understand the role of HMGB1 in causing palmitate-induced glomerulophaty, we treated podocytes for 24h with PAL / 0,75% BSA and we measured the mRNA expression of inflammatory, fibrosis and steatosis genes; after that, we stimulated cells for 30min with 130  $\mu$ M Glycyrrhizin (GLYZ), a natural antiinflammatory and antifungal factor, which inhibits HMGB1 chemoattractant and mitogenic activities through direct binding to HMGB1 (Mollica et al 2007). As shown in **Fig.6**, the increase of podocytes inflammation (A-B), fibrosis (C) and lipotoxic effect (D), induced by physiopathologicals concentrations of palmitate, was prevented by Glycyrrhizin inhibitor proving the key role played by HMGB1 in ORG and suggesting a regolatory role of HMGB1 on inflammation, steatosis and fibrosis.



Figure 6: Palmitate causes podocytes dysfunction by increasing HMGB1 expression. (A)Monocyte chemo attractant protein-1 (MCP-1) (B), NF $\kappa$ B subunit p65, serum pro-inflammatory cytokines, (C) Transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF $\beta$ ) and (D) Sterol regulatory element binding protein1c (SREBP-1c) were evaluated in cells treated with palmitate for 24h by measuring mRNA expression. All the increased effects were prevented by Glycyrrhizin 130µM for 30 min. Each bar represents the mean ± SEM of 3 separate experiments. \*p ≤ 0.05 compared to ctrl, # p ≤ 0.05 cells treated with PAL but not not treated with the inhibitor compared to cells treated with GLYZ.

# 3.1 Palmitate induces reactive oxygen species production in conditioned human podocytes cell line that persist over the time

To evaluate if obese related concentrations of palmitate induce a persistent ROS overproduction when the stimulus of palmitate was removed, podocytes were exposed for 24h to PAL / 0.75% BSA conjugate and, then, maintained in culture for another 24h or 48h in medium, without palmitate, containing BSA as control. At each time point, ROS production was measured as described in methods. As shown in **Fig.7**, in cells exposed to 27 nM of palmitate for 24h, the ROS production increased by SEM  $1.5 \pm 0.01$ . Mannitol, used as an osmotic control, had no effect on the intracellular ROS production (data not shown). This raise

of ROS production persisted, without significant change, until two days after that the stimulus of palmitate was removed. In conclusion, 24h of exposure to PAL / 0,75% BSA, were sufficient to cause an increase in ROS production that persisted for subsequent 24h or 48h in the absence of palmitate.



Figure 7: Palmitate induces reactive oxygen species in human podocytes that persist over the time. ROS production was measured in human podocytes incubated with different ratios of conjugated PAL / BSA for 24h and, then, maintained in colture for another 24h or 48h in normal medium (no PAL). Each bar represents the mean  $\pm$  SEM of 3 separate experiments. \*p  $\leq 0.01$  compared to ctrl, #p  $\leq 0.01$  treated cells deprived of the PAL compared with treated cells.

3.2 Cytosolic and mitochondrial ROS generating mechanisms initiate the persistent ROS production induced by transient exposure to physiopathological concentrations of palmitate in human podocytes cell line

Since FFAs increases ROS production in human podocytes through the activation of both mitochondrial and cytosolic ROS generating mechanisms (see 1.1), we investigated how the inhibition of either affected the persistent ROS generation induced by transient PAL / 0,75% BSA conjugate. To evaluate the role played by mitochondria in the generation of persistent

ROS production induced by palmitate, we overexpressed uncoupling protein 1 (UCP-1) for two days after the palmitate was removed. As shown in **Fig.8** bar10, overexpression of antioxidant prevented the persistent ROS production induced by prior exposure to palmitate.

Next, we explored the involvement of cytosolic mechanisms in the activation of the persistent ROS production induced by transient palmitate exposure. We treated podocytes with the specific NADPH Oxidase 1/4 (Nox1/4) inhibitor GKT137831. As shown in **Fig.8** bar 11 , GKT137831 also prevented the persistent ROS production induced by transient palmitate. Together, these findings demonstrate that both mitochondrial and cytosolic ROS generating mechanisms are involved in initiating the persistent ROS over-production induced by transient exposure to palmitate.



Figure 8: Cytosolic and mitochondrial ROS generating mechanisms start the persistent ROS production induced by transient exposure to palmitate in human podocytes cell line. In the indicated groups, podocytes were infected with UCP-1 (MOI 500), or control empty adenoviral vectors before transient exposure to PAL / 0,75% BSA, or incubated for 24 h in PAL / BSA conjugate in the presence of the NADPH oxidase inhibitor GKT137831. ROS levels were measured by CM-H2DCFDA. Data are the mean  $\pm$  S.E. from 3 independent experiments. \* p  $\leq$  0.01 cells treated with PAL / 0,75% BSA compared to PAL / 0,1% BSA, # p $\leq$ 0.01 cells over expressing UCP-1 compared to cells transfected with the empty vector, \$ p $\leq$  0.01 cells treated with GKT13781 compared to cells not transfected or not treated with the inhibitor.

# 3.3 FFAs induced mitochondrial dysfunction are responsible for the persistent mitochondrial ROS production in podocytes after transient exposure to high FFAs concentrations

Next we investigated which ROS generating mechanisms activated through transient incubation with FFAs induce persistent ROS production in podocytes after the initial palmitate pro-oxidative stimulus has been removed. The mitochondria are the major source of cellular ROS, and mitochondrial damage result in a pathological increase of ROS production (Turrens et al 2003). Demaged mitochondria showed an impaired integrity and function of electrotransport chain system, caused by a reduced transcription of mtDNA-encoded proteins (Malik et al 2013). Therefore, to investigate the consequence of the transient exposure to FFA on mitochondrial function, we evaluated the expression of mitochondrial genes ND1, ND4, ND4L and Cytocrome b (CytB) in podocytes treated with palmitate as described. Cytocrome b a subunit of complex III of mitochondrial respiratory chain while, ND1, ND4L and ND4 encode subunits of Complex I that has been recently recognized to be the mitochondrial source of deleterious ROS (Bleier et al 2015). Complex I derived ROS can readily react with mitochondrial DNA or other matrix components vulnerable to oxidative damage. In contrast, Complex III-derived ROS serve as second messengers in cellular signaling (Bleier et al 2015). In the cells incubated with high palmitate for 24 hours, the expression of CytB was reduced by  $0.7 \pm 0.02$  fold (Fig. 9 A bar 3) compared to the control. At the same time, palmitate reduced the expression of ND1, ND4 and ND4L and were reduced by  $0.5 \pm$ 0,01; 0,6  $\pm$  0,03 and 0,4  $\pm$  0,02 fold respectively (Fig.9 B-C-D bars 3). The palmitate-induced reduction in the expression of each one of these mitochondrial genes lasted unchanged for 2 days after the FFA was removed (Fig.9 A-B-C-D bars 5). This indicates that transient high palmitate can persistently
compromise the electron transport system. These long lasting effects of palmitate on expression of proteins encoded in the mitochondrial genome were reversed by GKT137831 (**Fig.9** A-B-C-D bars 6). These results suggest that high palmitate induces mitochondrial dysfunction that is responsible for the long lasting production of ROS when the pro-oxidative stimulus has been removed.



Figure 9: Transient exposure to high FFAs causes a long lasting reduction of mitochondrial electron transport chain protein expression. Podocytes were exposed to high FFAs for 24 hr or to high FFAs for 24 hr followed by 2 days of subsequent incubation in media alone . In the indicated groups, podocytes were treated with GKT137831 during the transient exposure to palmitate. The mRNA expression of (A) CytB, (B) ND1, (C) ND4 and (D) ND4L were measured by Real time PCR. Data are the mean  $\pm$  S.E. from 3 independent experiments. \* p<0.05 compared with cells not treated with high FFAs.

## 3.4 Transient high FFAs causes podocytes cells dysfunction lasting for 2 days despite palmitate normalization

In diabetes, it has been shown that the persistent rise of ROS production, induced by transient hyperglycemia in endothelial cells, caused a persistent increase in the expression of pro-

atherogenic genes during subsequent periods of normal glycaemia (Giacco et al 2015).

To determine whether the persistent ROS production induced by transient palmitate can causes similar effects in podocytes dysfunction, the expression of the major inflammatory mediator NFkB subunit p65 and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) was measured in cells exposed to PAL / 0,75% BSA conjugate for 24h and then maintained for two more days in media without palmitate but containing BSA as control. As shown in Fig.10 A, bar 5, the 2,5-fold increase in NFK-B specific inflammatory target genes p65 mRNA expression, induced by exposure to PAL for 24h, persisted unchanged for two days in the cells deprivate of the palmitate (bar 5). Similarly, transient palmitate induced a persistent increase in the expression of the MCP-1. Infact, the 3-fold increases in MCP-1 remained increased for two days after that palmitate was removed (Fig. 10 B, bar 5). On the other hand, in Fig.10 C, it's shown that TGF- $\beta$  gene expression increased by 1.7 fold and (D) HMGB1 by 2 fold (as shown in 1.4-2.1). This increase expression is mainteined after that palmitate was removed. These data indicate that palmitate induced a persistent activation of NF $\kappa$ B and a persistent increase of HMGB1 and TGF-  $\beta$ expression. To test the hypothesis that the persistence of these changes in gene expression are due to the pesistant increase of ROS production caused by palmitate-induced dysfunction, cells exposed to PAL / 0,75% BSA were treated for 24h with GKT137831 inhibitor during the initial exposure to palmitate. NADPH Oxidase 1/4 (Nox1/4) inhibitor completely reversed the palmitate-induced changes in NFkBp65, MCP-1, TGF-B and HMGB1 gene expression (Fig. 10 A-B-C-D, bars 6). These results demonstrate that persisting changes in podocytes cell gene expression are mediated by ROS over production that continued in the absence of palmitate.



Figure 10: Transient exposure to FFAs causes podocytes cells dysfunction that lasts for 2 days after the palmitate is removed mRNA levels of NF $\kappa$ B subunit p65, monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), TGF- $\beta$  and intracellular HMGB1 expression was evaluated in cells exposed to high palmitate for 24h or for 24h followed by 2 day of subsequent incubation in media alone. In the indicated groups, podocytes were treated with GKT137831 during the transient exposure to palmitate . Each bar represents the mean  $\pm$  SEM of 3 separate experiments. \*p  $\leq$  0.05 compared to ctrl, # p  $\leq$  0.05 cells treated with PAL in presence of the inhibitor.

## DISCUSSION

In this study we investigate, for the first time in human conditioned immortalized podocytes cell line, the effect of phisyopathological concentration of palmitate conjugated to the albumin following the method of *Oliveira* et al. Podocytes are cells in the Bowman's capsule of the kidneys that wrap around capillaries of the glomerulus. These cells play an important role in glomerular function and together with endothelial cells of the glomerular capillary loop and the glomerular basement membrane, they form a filtration barrier. If podocytes are injured, mutated, or lost, the elaborate structure of podocytes is physically altered and this results in many proteinuric kidney diseases (Pavenstädt et al 2003). It has been reported that lipid abnormalities in renal disease contribute to the process of glomerulosclerosis with progressive renal dysfunction (Wheeler

et al 1994; Kees-Folts et al 1993; Thabet et al 1993; Srivastava et al 2014; Yukawa et al 1999). One of the major pathogenic mediators in ORG and its complications is dyslipidemia, resulting in high saturated free fatty-acid (FFA) concentrations. Palmitate is the most abundant saturated FFA in the plasma of humans and rodents and accounts for ~ 25% of total fatty acids (Wheeler et al 1994; Kees-Folts et al 1993). Saturated FFAs in the cytosol induce reactive oxygen species (ROS) production as observed in pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells, hepatic cells and skeletal muscle cells (Yuan et al 2010; Yuzefovych et al 2010; Srivastava et al 2014). Palmitate is a potent inducer of ROS in a number of cell types, including cardiomyocytes (Liu et al 2015; Joseph et al 2016), endothelial cells (Yamagishi et al 2002), glomerular mouse podocytes (Xu et al 2015) and adipocytes (Davis et al 2009).

The low solubility of long-chain FFAs in aqueous solutions represents one of the major limitations for *in vitro* and *in vivo* 

studies. To overcome this problem, FFAs can be conjugated to albumin, allowing the preparation of solutions in the physiological concentration range. The fraction of unbound FFAs accessible for cellular uptake depends on the ratio of total FFAs to albumin (Spector 1975). Thus, the biological effect of FFAs can be augmented by increasing the FFA concentration or by decreasing the bovine serum albumin (BSA) concentration. The unbound FFA concentration is also determined by the relative affinities of the FFAs for albumin (Spector 1975). Physiologically, FFAs are linked to BSA in the serum and only a small part is free. Whilst, in pathological conditions the unbounded fractions of FFAs increases generating cellular dysfunctions. Until now, in experimental condition, different doses of PAL were incubated with a fix dose of BSA producing an unknown amount of free PAL. So, following the protocol suggested by Oliveira et al, in our experiments we manually prepared the PAL/BSA conjugate maintaining unvaried palmitate concentration and by varying the BSA percentage. In this protocol the amount of unbounded FFAs obtained reproduced the limit of physiopathological conditions of obese patients (under normal physiological conditions, an average of 2 FFA molecules are bound to each albumin molecule in the circulation, corresponding to concentrations of unbound FFAs less than 20 nM) (Oliveira et al 2015). From literature its known that palmitate, at concentration similar to that seen in patients with diabetic nephropathy (DN), can induce ROS production in cultured mouse podocyte cell line (MPC5) (Jiang et al 2017). Since that mouse podocytes doesn't preserve the human cell type main metabolism, we use an in vitro model, instead, consisting of human conditionally immortalized podocytes incubated with palmitate. Our data demonstrate that physiopathological palmitate concentrations stimulate ROS generation in human podocytes through mitochondrial and cytosolic mechanisms

(Fig.1) and this palmitate induced cytosolic ROS production activated ER stress in human podocytes cell line (Fig.2).

Adipose cells release a series of adipokines, such as TNF-  $\alpha$ , adiponectin, interleukins (IL)-6, IL-10, leptin, MCP-1, plasminogen activator inhibitor (PAI) -1, resistin, and CRP, and promote chronic low-grade inflammation in obese patients. These lipid-mediated inflammations lead to renal structural and functional changes in obesity cases (Manabe 2011). Chronic adipose inflammation (which forms from the imbalance between proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory factors) is a major factor for ORG (Nolan et al 2013). Therefore we wanted to evaluate, in our model, if the production of ROS induced by physiopathological concentration of plamitate can cause podocytes inflammation. We analized the mRNA gene expression of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1/CCL2) that is one of the key chemokines that regulate migration and infiltration of monocytes/macrophages (Deshmane et al 2009), the gene expression of the subunit p65 that is one of the five components that form the NF-kB (nuclear factor kappalight-chain-enhancer of activated B cells) transcription factor family; as part of the NF- $\kappa$ B signaling pathway, p65 is typically involved in the body's inflammatory response (Velaci et al 2017), the mRNA expression of transforming growth factor- $\beta$  (TGF- $\beta$ ) that is considered a major culprit for renal cell injury in progressive CKD (Casalena et al 2012) and contributes to both renal cell apoptosis and renal fibrosis and the mRNA gene expression of sterol regulatory element binding protein1c (SREBP-1c) that belongs to the basic helix-loop-helix-leu-cine zipper family of transcription factors and plays a key role in regulating fatty acid synthesis and could also participate to the hepatic steatosis (Ferré Our data suggests that in cells exposed to 2007). physiopathological concentrations of palmitate for 24h, mRNA gene expression levels of MCP-1 and subunit p65 were increased (Fig.3) such as the mRNA gene expression of TGF- $\beta$  and SREBP-1c (Fig.4) and all these palmitate effects were significantly reduced when the cells were treated with GKT137831 inhibitor proving that palmitate induces podocytes inflammation by increasing ROS production.

High mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1), a nuclear DNA binding protein, is released under pathological conditions and locally act as one of potent damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) to produce tissue injury and chronic inflammation. HMGB1 synthesis and its secretion is increased in obese patients in different types of tissue from adipose tissue (Wang et al 1999) and it is is considered to be important in the pathogenesis of a wide range of kidney disease (Chen et al 2016).

A number of studies have reported the increased levels of serum HMGB1 in ORG patients or models and showed its positive correlation with the severity of the disease. Second, decreasing HMGB1 levels by HMGB1 specific inhibitors can significantly decrease the release of related cytokines and reduce the inflammatory reaction in kidney disease (Chen et al 2016). The exact function of HMGB1 and its mechanism still needs to be elucidated. We demonstrated that HMGB1 mRNA gene expression, in the human podocytes treated with palmitate conjugated with different percentage of BSA for 24h, was increased and the overexpression of GKT137831 inhibitor prevented this increase on HMGB1 expression proving that it is mediated by ROS production (Fig.5). Morover its known taht glycyrrhizin (GLYZ), a natural anti-inflammatory and antifungal factor, demonstrated anti-inflammatory properties and is considered to inhibit the cytokine activity of HMGB1 with amelioration of inflammation during acute/chronic phases of hepatitis, myocarditis, and liver injury (Ogiku et al 2011; Zhai et al 2012). A recent study showed that GLYZ protects renal ischemia reperfusion injuries in rabbits (Subramanian et al 1999). To understand the role of HMGB1 palmitate-induced in causing glomerulophaty, we measured mRNA expression of

79

inflammatory, fibrosis and steatosis genes in treated podocytes stimulated with Glycyrrhizin for 30min. Our results show that the increase of podocytes inflammation, fibrosis and lipotoxic effect, induced by physiopathologicals concentrations of palmitate, was prevented by Glycyrrhizin inhibitor proving the key role played by HMGB1 in ORG and suggesting a regolatory role of HMGB1 on inflammation, steatosis and fibrosis (Fig.6). Although the mechanisms by which HMGB1 is released and the signaling pathways it activates require further elucidation, evidence suggests that modulating HMGB1-mediated signalling that it may constitute a new strategy for the treatment of kidney diseases. Further animal and cell studies are required to evaluate how extracellular and intracellular HMGB1 are implicated in the pathogenesis of different kidney diseases.

In literature its known that the persistent adverse effects of prior sustained exposure to hyperglycemia persisting for years after hyperglycemia has been ameliorated is defined as "metabolic memory"(Giacco et al 2015). Accumulating evidence supports the concept that even prior exposure to hyperglycemia for hours, causes persistent ROS lasting for days of subsequent normal glucose, triggering vascular dysfunction and damage (Costantino et al. 2015; Brasacchio et al 2009) by inducing epigenetic modifications (Giacco et al 2015: Wegner et al 2014). In the present study we demostrated that, transient exposure to FFAs can induce a persistent production of ROS that lasts for 48 hours after the pro-oxidative stimulus is removed. Thus, a cellular memory for palmitate-induced oxidative stress exists in podocytes. Both mitochondrial and cytosolic ROS generating mechanisms are involved in initiating the persistent ROS over-production induced by transient exposure to PAL/BSA conjugate (Fig.7-8). Infact both the overexpression of UCP-1 and the use of NOX4 inhibitor can prevent the effect of transient exposure to high palmitate on the long lasting intracellular ROS production. Although NADPH oxidase 4 (NOX4) has been hypothesized to be a direct source

of increased ROS in the diabetic kidney (Jha et al 2016), it appears to act indirectly in preventing mitochondrial ROS production. NOX4 is constitutively active. However, it associates with mitochondria and inhibits mitochondrial biogenesis (Bernard et al 2017). Knockout of NOX4 increases mitochondrial biogenesis and maximal respiratory capacity dramatically, which would prevent substrate-driven increased mitochondrial ROS production (Bernard et al 2017). So, inhibition of NOX4 may be relieving these effects, allowing more and better functioning mitochondria (it increases mitochondrial respiratory reserve), which would reduce mitochondrial production of ROS. On the other hand, the direct inhibition of mitochondrial production of ROS (e.g. UCP1) would reduce ROS independent of NOX4 (Giedt et al 2012).

Since ROS have a very short half-life, their increased concentration after two days without palmitate suggests that transient exposure to palmitate, activates self-maintaining ROS generating mechanisms that induces an increased of intracellular ROS production even when the initial pro-oxidative stimulus was removed. The observed persistent ROS over-production is the result of FFA effects on mitochondrial function. Several studies have demonstrated that oxidative mtDNA damage can further increase the generation of superoxide by impairing the integrity and the function of electron transport chain (Brasacchio et al 2009; Giardino et al 2017; Bernard et al 2017). In particular, in our cells transient high palmitate significantly reduces the transcription of the ND1, ND4 and ND4L subunits of Complex I, which have been recently recognized to be the mitochondrial sources of deleterious ROS (D'Apolito et al 2018). Complex I derived ROS can readily react with mitochondrial DNA or other matrix components vulnerable to oxidative damage. In contrast, Complex III-derived ROS serve as second messengers in cellular signaling (D'Apolito et al 2018). So, palmitate is able to activate a multi-component feedback loop, which causes a persistent ROS production. Next ,we have shown that this

persistent increase in mitochondrial ROS production, during subsequent days of normal palmitate, is responsible for a persistent increase in the expression of the major inflammatory mediator NFkB subunit p65, the monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1), the TGF- $\beta$  and the HMGB1 in the cells transient exposed to high palmitate. Other pathological conditions such as diabetes (Giacco et al 2015) or uremia (D'Apolito et al), have been shown to produce a similar effect by inducing metabolic memory. In particular, the long lasting effects of transient hyperglycemia on the vascular bed has been demonstrated to be caused in part by hyperglycemia induced epigenetic modifications (Assam El-Osta et al 2008). Epigenetic changes refer to a variety of covalent modifications on histone proteins, and to methylation/demethylation of cytosine nucleotides in genomic regions that regulate gene expression (Barros et al 2009). It has been shown that hyperglycemia-induced ROS cause different epigenetic modifications in endothelial cells, including DNA methylation and histone modifications. These change expression of both protein -coding genes and non-coding RNAs such as microRNA (miRNA) (Xinyuan et al 2017). Although many of these epigenetic changes in cells can be rapidly reversed, in diabetes they lasted for a long time because they were sustained by a hyperglycemia-induced increase of ROS production that persisted for days after normalization of glucose concentration (Xinyuan et al 2017).

Our study demonstrates for the first time that the method of *Oliveira et al* for coniugating palmitate with albumin produces an ubunded palmitate fraction able to cause podocyte dysfunctions similar to the one observed in the ORG. In particular, concentration of unbunded palmitate similar to the one saw in patients with ORG, causes ROS overproduction in human podocytes. This oxidative stress causes podocytes disfunctions such as inflammation, and changes in profibrotic and lipotoxic markers. In our study, HMGB1 appears to be the

main mediator of ROS demaging action on podocytes. In fact, the pharmacological inhibition of HMGB1 prevents all ROS effects on podocytes. The limit of this part of our study is to not have performed, at the moment, the silencing of HMGB1 to prove definively is key role in the pathogenesis of ORG. Moreover, in our study, palmitate appears to be able to start a feed-back loop that causes a persistant overproduction of ROS and consequently a persistent podocyte dysfunction. So we establish that a metabolic memory exists for the FFAs action on podocytes, causing a persisting damage even in presence of a normalized lipid profile. More studies have to be performed to better understand several aspects of our results.

In conclusion, the present findings may provide further insight into the underlying mechanisms that contribute to the pathogenesis of ORG.

## References

- Abel ED, Litwin SE, Sweeney G. Cardiac remodeling in obesity. Physiol Rev 2008; 88: 389-419 [PMID: 18391168 DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00017.2007]
- Afshinnia F, Wilt TJ, Duval S, Esmaeili A, Ibrahim HN. Weight loss and proteinuria: systematic review of clinical trials and comparative cohorts. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2010; 25: 1173-1183 [PMID: 19945950 DOI: 10.1093/ndt/gfp640]
- Ago T, Kuroda J, Pain J, Fu C, Li H, Sadoshima J. Upregulation of Nox4 by hypertrophic stimuli promotes apoptosis and mitochondrial dysfunction in cardiac myocytes. Circ Res 2010; 106: 1253–1264
- Agresti A, Bianchi ME. HMGB proteins and gene expression. Curr Opin Genet Dev. 2003 Apr;13(2):170-8.
- Aldigier JC, Kanjanbuch T, Ma LJ, Brown NJ, Fogo AB. Regression of existing glomerulosclerosis by inhibition of aldosterone. J Am Soc Nephrol 2005; 16: 3306-3314 [PMID: 16192423 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2004090804]
- Al-Haddad, R.; Karnib, N.; Assaad, R.A.; Bilen, Y.; Emmanuel, N.; Ghanem, A.; Younes, J.; Zibara, V.; Stephan, J.S.; Sleiman, S.F. Epigenetic changes in diabetes. Neurosci. Lett. 2016, 625, 64–69.
- Andersson U, Wang H, Palmblad K, Aveberger AC, Bloom O, Erlandsson-Harris H, Janson A, Kokkola R, Zhang M, Yang H, Tracey KJ. High mobility group 1 protein (HMG-1) stimulates proinflammatory cytokine synthesis in human monocytes. J Exp Med. 2000 Aug 21;192(4):565-70.
- Andrassy M, Volz HC, Igwe JC, Funke B, Eichberger SN, Kaya Z, Buss S, Autschbach F, Pleger ST, Lukic IK, Bea F, Hardt SE, Humpert PM, Bianchi ME, Mairbäurl H, Nawroth PP, Remppis A, Katus HA, Bierhaus A. Highmobility group box-1 in ischemia-reperfusion injury of the heart. Circulation. 2008 Jun 24;117(25):3216-26.
- Aoyama T., Paik Y.H., Watanabe S., Laleu B, Gaggini F., et al. Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate oxidase in experimental liver fibrosis: GKT137831 as a novel potential therapeutic agent Hepatology, 56 (2012), pp. 2316-2327, 10.1002/hep.25938 CrossRefView Record in Scopus
- Arnadottir M, Thysell H, Dallongeville J, Fruchart JC, Nilsson-Ehle P: Evidence that reduced lipoprotein lipase activity is not a primary pathogenetic factor for hypertriglyceridemia in renal failure. Kidney Int 1995;48:779-784.
- Assam El-Osta, Daniella Brasacchio, Dachun Yao, Alessandro Pocai, Peter L. Jones, Robert G. Roeder, Mark E. Cooper, and Michael Brownlee

Transient high glucose causes persistent epigenetic changes and altered gene expression during subsequent normoglycemia J Exp Med. 2008 Sep 29; 205(10): 2409–2417 doi: 10.1084/jem.20081188

- Attman P-O, Samuelsson O, Alaupovic P: Lipoprotein Metabolism and Renal Failure. Am J Kidney Dis 1993;21:573-592.
- Baek, D.; Villén, J.; Shin, C.; Camargo, F.D.; Gygi, S.P.; Bartel, D.P. The impact of microRNAs on protein output. Nature 2008, 455, 64–71.
- Barisoni L, Kriz W, Mundel P, D'Agati V. The dysregulated podocyte phenotype: a novel concept in the pathogenesis of collapsing idiopathic focal segmental glomerulosclerosis and HIV-associated nephropathy. J Am Soc Nephrol 1999; 10: 51-61 [PMID: 9890309]
- Barros and Offenbacher Epigenetics Connecting Environment and Genotype to Phenotype and Disease J Dent Res. 2009 May; 88(5): 400–408. doi: 10.1177/0022034509335868
- Bernard K, Logsdon NJ, Miguel V, Benavides GA, Zhang J, Carter AB, Darley-Usmar VM, Thannickal VJ. NADPH Oxidase 4 (Nox4) Suppresses Mitochondrial Biogenesis and Bioenergetics in Lung Fibroblasts via a Nuclear Factor Erythroid-derived 2-like 2 (Nrf2)-dependent Pathway. J Biol Chem. 2017 Feb 17;292(7):3029-3038. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M116.752261. Epub 2017 Jan 3.
- Bianchi ME, Manfredi AA. High-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein at the crossroads between innate and adaptive immunity. Immunological review 2007.
- Bianchi, ME. Significant (re)location: how to use chromatin and/or abundant proteins as messages of life and death. Trends in cell biology 2004 Jun; 14(6): 66 287-93.
- Blaak, E.E. 2003. Fatty acid metabolism in obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 62:753-760.
- Bleier, L.;Wittig, I.; Heide, H.; Steger, M.; Brandt, U.; Dröse, S. Generatorspecific targets of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 2015, 78, 1–10.
- Bobulescu IA, Lotan Y, Zhang J, Rosenthal TR, Rogers JT, Adams- Huet B, Sakhaee K, Moe OW. Triglycerides in the human kidney cortex: relationship with body size. PLoS One 2014; 9(8): e101285. doi: 10.1371 /journal.pone.0101285
- Bochud M, Nussberger J, Bovet P, Maillard MR, Elston RC, Paccaud F, Shamlaye C, Burnier M. Plasma aldosterone is independently associated with the metabolic syndrome. Hypertension 2006; 48: 239-245 [PMID: 16785327 DOI: 10.1161/01. HYP.0000231338.41548.fc]

- Bonaldi T, Talamo F, Scaffidi P, Ferrera D, Porto A, Bachi A, Rubartelli A, Agresti A, Bianchi ME. Monocytic cells hyperacetylate chromatin protein HMGB1 to redirect it towards secretion. EMBO J. 2003 Oct 15;22(20):5551-60.
- Boudina S, Sena S, Theobald H, Sheng X, Wright JJ, Hu XX et al. Mitochondrial energetics in the heart in obesity-related diabetes: direct evidence for increased uncoupled respiration and activation of uncoupling proteins. Diabetes 2007; 56: 2457–2466.
- Brasacchio, D.; Okabe, J.; Tikellis, C.; Balcerczyk, A.; George, P.; Baker, E.K.; Calkin, A.C.; Brownlee, M.;Cooper, M.E.; El-Osta, A. Hyperglycemia Induces a Dynamic Cooperativity of Histone Methylase and Demethylase Enzymes Associated with Gene-Activating Epigenetic Marks That Coexist on the Lysine Tail.Diabetes 2009, 58, 1229–1236.
- Briones AM, Nguyen Dinh Cat A, Callera GE, Yogi A, Burger D, He Y, Corrêa JW, Gagnon AM, Gomez-Sanchez CE, Gomez-Sanchez EP, Sorisky A, Ooi TC, Ruzicka M, Burns KD, Touyz RM. Adipocytes produce aldosterone through calcineurin-dependent signaling pathways: implications in diabetes mellitus-associated obesity and vascular dysfunction. Hypertension 2012; 59: 1069-1078 [PMID: 22493070 DOI: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.111.190223]
- Brodeur MR, Bouvet C, Barrette M, Moreau P. Palmitic acid increases medial calcification by inducing oxidative stress. J Vasc Res 2013; 50: 430– 441.
- Brownlee M. The pathobiology of diabetic complications: a unifying mechanism. Diabetes 2005; 54: 1615-1625 [PMID: 15919781]
- Bruchfeld A, Qureshi AR, Lindholm B, Barany P, Yang L, Stenvinkel P, Tracey KJ: High Mobility Group Box Protein-1 correlates with renal function in chronic kidney disease (CKD). Mol Med 2008; 14: 109–115.
- Carlsson C, Borg LA, Welsh N. Sodium palmitate induces partial mitochondrial uncoupling and reactive oxygen species in rat pancreatic islets in vitro. Endocrinology 1999; 140: 3422–3428.
- Casalena G, Daehn I, Bottinger E. Transforming growth factor-beta, bioenergetics, and mitochondria in renal disease. Semin Nephrol 32: 295– 303, 2012.
- Ceriello, A. The emerging challenge in diabetes: The "metabolic memory". Vasc. Pharmacol. 2012, 57, 133–138.
- Ceriello, A.; Inhat, M.A.; Thorpe, J.E. The "metabolic memory": Is more than just tight glucose control necessary to prevent diabetic complications? J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 2009, 94, 410–415

- Chagnac A, Herman M, Zingerman B, Erman A, Rozen-Zvi B, Hirsh J, Gafter U. Obesity-induced glomerular hyperfiltration: its involvement in the pathogenesis of tubular sodium reabsorption. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2008; 23: 3946-3952 [PMID: 18622024 DOI: 10.1093/ndt/gfn379]
- Chagnac A, Weinstein T, Herman M, Hirsh J, Gafter U, Ori Y. The effects of weight loss on renal function in patients with severe obesity. J Am Soc Nephrol 2003; 14: 1480-1486 [PMID: 12761248 DOI: 10.1097/01.ASN.0000068462.38661.89]
- Chagnac A, Weinstein T, Korzets A, Ramadan E, Hirsch J, Gafter U. Glomerular hemodynamics in severe obesity. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2000; 278: F817-F822 [PMID: 10807594]
- Chavakis E, Hain A, Vinci M, Carmona G, Bianchi ME, Vajkoczy P, Zeiher AM, Chavakis T, Dimmeler S. High-mobility group box 1 activates integrindependent homing of endothelial progenitor cells. Circ Res. 2007 Feb 2;100(2):204-12.
- Chen G, Goeddel DV. TNF-R1 Signaling: A Beautiful Pathway Science 2002 Chen YD, Golay A, Swislocki ALM, Reaven GM. Resistance to insulin suppression of plasma free fatty acid concentrations and insulin stimulation of glucose uptake in noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology Metabolism (1987).
- Chen HM, Li SJ, Chen HP, et al. Obesity-related glomerulopathy in China: a case series of 90 patients. Am J Kidney Dis.2008;52:58–65.
- Chen J-B, Lin T-K, Liou C-W, et al. Correlation of oxidative stress biomarkers and peritoneal urea clearance with mitochondrial DNA copy number in continuous ambulatory peritoneal dialysis patients. Am J Nephrol 2008; 28:853–859.
- Chen Q, Guan X, Zuo X, Wang J, Yin W. The role of high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) in the pathogenesis of kidney diseases. Acta Pharm Sin B. 2016 May;6(3):183-8. doi: 10.1016/j.apsb.2016.02.004. Epub 2016 Mar 7.
- Chen S, Chen Y, Liu X, Li M, Wu B, Li Y, Liang Y, Shao X, Holthöfer H, Zou H. Association of insulin resistance with chronic kidney disease in nondiabetic subjects with normal weight. PLoSOne 2013; 8(9): e74058.doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0074058
- Choi C.S et al. Overexpression of uncoupling protein 3 in skeletal muscle protects against fat-induced insulin resistance, J. Clin. Invest 117 (7) (2007) 1995e2003
- Choi SE, Jung IR, Lee YJ, Lee SJ, Lee JH, Kim Y et al. Stimulation of lipogenesis as well as fatty acid oxidation protects against palmitate induced INS-1 beta-cell death. Endocrinology 2011; 152: 816–827.

- Cinti S, Mitchell G, Barbatelli G, Murano I, Ceresi E, Faloia E, Wang S, Fortier M, Greenberg AS, Obin MS. Adipocyte death defines macrophage localization and function in adipose tissue of obese mice and humans. J Lipid Res 2005; 46: 2347-2355 [PMID: 16150820 DOI: 10.1194/jlr.M500294-JLR200]
- Cnop, M. 2008. Fatty acids and glucolipotoxicity in the pathogenesis of Type 2 diabetes. Biochem. Soc. Trans. *36*:348-352.
- Costantino, S.; Paneni, F.; Cosentino, F. Targeting chromatin remodeling to prevent cardiovascular disease in diabetes. Curr. Pharm. Biotechnol. 2015, 16, 531–543.
- D'Agati VD, Chagnac A, de Vries AP, Levi M, Porrini E, Herman-Edelstein M, Praga M. Obesity-related glomerulopathy: clinical and pathologic characteristics and pathogenesis. Nat Rev Nephrol 2016;12(8): 453–471
- D'Agati VD, Kaskel FJ, Falk RJ. Focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. N Engl J Med 2011; 365(25): 2398–2411
- D'Apolito, M.; Du, X.; Pisanelli, D.; Pettoello-Mantovani, M.; Campanozzi, A.; Giacco, F.; Maffione, A.B.; Colia, A.L.; Brownlee, M.; Giardino, I. Ureainduced ROS cause endothelial dysfunction in chronic renal failure. Atherosclerosis 2015, 239, 393–400.
- D'Apolito et al. Urea induced ROS generation causes insulin resistance in mice with chronic renal failure, J. Clin. Investig. 120 (1) (2010) 203e213
- D'Apolito M, Colia AL, Lasalvia M, Capozzi V, Falcone MP, Pettoello-Mantovani M, Brownlee M, Maffione AB, Giardino I. Urea-induced ROS accelerate senescence in endothelial progenitor cells. Atherosclerosis. 2017 Aug;263:127-136. doi: 10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2017.06.028. Epub 2017 Jun 15.
- D'Apolito M, Colia AL, Manca E, Pettoello-Mantovani M, Sacco M, Maffione AB, Brownlee M, Giardino I. Urea Memory: Transient Cell Exposure to Urea Causes Persistent Mitochondrial ROS Production and Endothelial Dysfunction. Toxins (Basel). 2018 Oct 11;10(10). pii: E410. doi: 10.3390/toxins10100410.
- Das R, Xu S, Quan X, Nguyen TT, Kong ID, Chung CH et al. Upregulation of mitochondrial Nox4 mediates TGF-beta-induced apoptosis in cultured mouse podocytes. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2014; 306: F155–F167.
- Dave SH, Tilstra JS, Matsuoka K, Li F, DeMarco RA, Beer-Stolz D, Sepulveda AR, Fink MP, Lotze MT, Plevy SE: Ethyl pyruvate decreases HMGB1 release and ameliorates murine colitis. J Leukoc Biol 2009; 86: 633–643.
- Davis JE, Gabler NK, Walker-Daniels J, Spurlock ME. The c-Jun N-terminal kinase mediates the induction of oxidative stress and insulin resistance by

palmitate and toll-like receptor 2 and 4 ligands in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. Horm Metab Res 2009; 41: 523–530.

- De Cosmo S, Menzaghi C, Prudente S, Trischitta V. Role of insulin resistance in kidney dysfunction: insights into the mechanism and epidemiological evidence. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2013; 28(1): 29–36
- De Mori R, Straino S, Di Carlo A, Mangoni A, Pompilio G, Palumbo R, Bianchi ME, Capogrossi MC, Germani A. Multiple effects of high mobility group box protein 1 in skeletal muscle regeneration. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 2007 Nov;27(11):2377-83.
- de Paula RB, da Silva AA, Hall JE. Aldosterone antagonism attenuates obesity-induced hypertension and glomerular hyperfiltration. Hypertension 2004; 43: 41-47 [PMID: 14638627 DOI: 10.1161/01.HYP.0000105624.68174.00]
- De Toma I, Rossetti G, Zambrano S, Bianchi ME, Agresti A. Nucleosome loss facilitates the chemotactic response of macrophages. J Intern Med. 2014 Nov;276(5):454-69.
- de Vries AP, Ruggenenti P, Ruan XZ, Praga M, Cruzado JM, Bajema IM, D'Agati VD, Lamb HJ, Pongrac Barlovic D, Hojs R, Abbate M, Rodriquez R, Mogensen CE, Porrini E; ERA-EDTA Working Group Diabesity. Fatty kidney: emerging role of ectopic lipid in obesity-related renal disease. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2014; 2(5): 417–426
- Declèves AE, Zolkipli Z, Satriano J, Wang L, Nakayama T, Rogac M, Le TP, Nortier JL, Farquhar MG, Naviaux RK, Sharma K. Regulation of lipid accumulation by AMP-activated kinase [corrected] in high fat diet-induced kidney injury. Kidney Int 2014; 85(3): 611–623
- Degryse B Bonaldi T, Scaffidi P, Müller S, Resnati M, Sanvito F, Arrigoni G, Bianchi ME. The high mobility group (HMG) boxes of the nuclear protein HMG1 induce chemotaxis and cytoskeleton reorganization in rat smooth muscle cells. Journal of Cell Biology. (2001).
- Deshmane SL, Kremlev S, Amini S, Sawaya BE. Monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1): an overview. J Interferon Cytokine Res. 2009 Jun;29(6):313-26. doi: 10.1089/jir.2008.0027.
- Dhurandhar EJ, Keith SW. The aetiology of obesity beyond eating more and exercising less. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2014; 28: 533–544.
- Dietz WH, Baur LA, Hall K et al. Management of obesity: improvement of health-care training and systems for prevention and care. The Lancet 2015; 385: 2521–2533
- Ding M., et al., Inhibition of dynamin-related protein 1 protects against myocardial ischemia-reperfusion injury in diabetic mice, Cardiovasc. Diabetol. 16 (2017) 19.

- Dronavalli S, Duka I, Bakris GL. The pathogenesis of diabetic nephropathy. Nat Clin Pract Endocrinol Metab 2008; 4: 444-452 [PMID: 18607402 DOI: 10.1038/ncpendmet0894]
- Dugan LL, You YH, Ali SS, Diamond-Stanic M, Miyamoto S, DeCleves AE, Andreyev A, Quach T, Ly S, Shekhtman G, Nguyen W, Chepetan A, Le TP,Wang L, Xu M, Paik KP, Fogo A, Viollet B, Murphy A, Brosius F, Naviaux RK, Sharma K. AMPK dysregulation promotes diabetes-related reduction of superoxide and mitochondrial function. J Clin Invest 2013; 123(11): 4888–4899
- Dumitriu IE, Bianchi ME, Bacci M, Manfredi AA, Rovere-Querini P. The secretion of HMGB1 is required for the migration of maturing dendritic cells. J Leukoc Biol. 2007 Jan;81(1):84-91.
- Ebong, I.A., D.C. Goff, C.J. Rodriguez, H. Chen, and A.G. Bertoni. 2014. Mechanisms of heart failure in obesity. Obesity Research and Clinical Practice 8:e540–e548. doi:10.1016/j.orcp.2013.12.005
- Ehrhart-Bornstein M, Arakelyan K, Krug AW, Scherbaum WA, Bornstein SR. Fat cells may be the obesity-hypertension link: human adipogenic factors stimulate aldosterone secretion from adrenocortical cells. Endocr Res 2004; 30: 865-870 [PMID: 15666838]
- Ejerblad E, Fored CM, Lindblad P, Fryzek J, McLaughlin JK, Nyrén O.
  Obesity and risk for chronic renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol 2006; 17: 1695-1702 [PMID: 16641153 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2005060638]
- Engeli S, Böhnke J, Gorzelniak K, Janke J, Schling P, Bader M, Luft FC, Sharma AM. Weight loss and the renin-angiotensinaldosterone system. Hypertension 2005; 45: 356-362 [PMID: 15630041 DOI: 10.1161/01.HYP.0000154361.47683.d3]
- Engerman, R.L.; Kern, T.S. Progression of incipient diabetic retinopathy during good glycemic control. Diabetes **1987**, 36, 808–812.
- Engin A. The Definition and Prevalence of Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome Adv Exp Med Biol. 2017;960:1-17. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-48382-5\_1.
- Farquhar MG: The glomerular basement membrane: not gone, just forgotten. J Clin Invest. 2006; 116(8): 2090–3.
- Felizardo RJ, da Silva MB, Aguiar CF, Câmara NO. Obesity in kidney disease: a heavyweight opponent. World J Nephrol 2014; 3 (3): 50–63
- Ferré P, Foufelle F. SREBP-1c transcription factor and lipid homeostasis: clinical perspective. Horm Res. 2007;68(2):72-82. Epub 2007 Mar 5.
- Flegal, K.M., B.K. Kit, H. Orpana, and B.I. Graubard. 2013. Association of all-cause mortality with overweight and obesity using standard body mass index categories: A systematic review and meta-analysis. JAMA 309: 71–82. doi:10.1001/jama.2012.113905.

- Fox CS, Larson MG, Leip EP, Culleton B, Wilson PW, Levy D. Predictors of new-onset kidney disease in a communitybased population. JAMA 2004; 291: 844-850 [PMID: 14970063 DOI: 10.1001/jama.291.7.844]
- Fried LF, Orchard TJ, Kasiske BL. Effect of lipid reduction on the progression of renal disease: a meta-analysis. Kidney Int 2001; 59: 260-269 [PMID: 11135079 DOI: 10.1046/j.1523-1755.2001.00487.x]
- Friedman AN, Miskulin DC, Rosenberg IH, Levey AS. Demographics and trends in overweight and obesity in patients at time of kidney transplantation. Am J Kidney Dis 2003; 41: 480-487 [PMID: 12552513 DOI: 10.1053/ajkd.2003.50059]
- Fu D, Lu J, Yang S. Oleic/palmitate induces apoptosis in human articular chondrocytes via upregulation of NOX4 expression and ROS production. Ann Clin Lab Sci 2016; 46: 353–359.
- Fukasawa H, Bornheimer S, Kudlicka K, et al.: Slit diaphragms contain tight junction proteins. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2009; 20(7): 1491–503.
- Fukuda A, Chowdhury MA, Venkatareddy MP, Wang SQ, Nishizono R, Suzuki T, Wickman LT, Wiggins JE, Muchayi T, Fingar D, Shedden KA, Inoki K, Wiggins RC. Growth-dependent podocyte failure causes glomerulosclerosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 2012; 23(8): 1351–1363
- Furuhashi M, Ura N, Higashiura K, Murakami H, Tanaka M, Moniwa N, Yoshida D, Shimamoto K. Blockade of the renin-angiotensin system increases adiponectin concentrations in patients with essential hypertension. Hypertension 2003; 42: 76-81 [PMID: 12796280 DOI: 10.1161/01. HYP.0000078490.59735.6E]
- Gao D, Nong S, Huang X, Lu Y, Zhao H, Lin Y et al. The effects of palmitate on hepatic insulin resistance are mediated by NADPH Oxidase 3derived reactive oxygen species through JNK and p38MAPK pathways. J Biol Chem 2010; 285: 29965–29973.
- Gardella S, Andrei C, Ferrera D, Lotti LV, Torrisi MR, Bianchi ME, Rubartelli A. The nuclear protein HMGB1 is secreted by monocytes via a non-classical, vesicle-mediated secretory pathway. EMBO Rep. 2002 Oct;3(10):995-1001.
- Geller F, Reichwald K, Dempfle A et al. Melanocortin-4 receptor gene variant I103 is negatively associated with obesity. Am J Hum Genet 2004; 74: 572–581.
- Genne-Bacon EA. Thinking evolutionarily about obesity. Yale J Biol Med 2014; 87: 99–112.
- George B, Holzman LB: Signaling from the podocyte intercellular junction to the actin cytoskeleton. Semin Nephrol. 2012; 32(4): 307–18.

- Giacca, A., C. Xiao, A.I. Oprescu, A.C. Carpentier, and G.F. Lewis. 2011. Lipid-induced pancreatic b-cell dysfunction: focus on in vivo studies. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 300:E255-E262.
- Giacco, F.; Brownlee, M. Oxidative stress and diabetic complications. Circ. Res. 2010, 107, 1058–1070.
- Giacco, F.; Du, X.; Carratú, A.; Gerfen, G.J.; D'Apolito, M.; Giardino, I.; Rasola, A.; Marin, O.; Divakaruni, A.S.; Murphy, A.N.; et al. GLP-1 Cleavage Product Reverses Persistent ROS Generation after Transient Hyperglycemia by Disrupting an ROS-Generating Feedback Loop. Diabetes 2015, 64, 3273–3284.
- Giardino, I.; D'Apolito, M.; Brownlee, M.; Maffione, A.B.; Colia, A.L.; Sacco, M.; Ferrara, P.; Pettoello-Mantovani, M. Vascular toxicity of urea, a new "old player" in the pathogenesis of chronic renal failure induced cardiovascular diseases. Turk. Arch. Pediatr. 2017, 52, 187–193.
- Giedt, R.J.; Yang, C.; Zweier, J.L.; Matzavinos, A.; Alevriadou, B.R. Mitochondrial fission in endothelial cells following simulated ischemia/reperfusion: Role of nitric oxide and reactive oxygen species. Free Radic. Biol. Med. 2012, 52, 348–356.
- Goldin, A.; Beckman, J.A.; Schmidt, A.M.; Creager, M.A. Advanced glycation end products: Sparking the development of diabetic vascular injury. Circulation 2006, 114, 597–605.
- Goodwin GH, Sanders C, Johns EW. A new group of chromatin-associated proteins with a high content of acidic and basic amino acids. Eur J Biochem. 1973 Sep 21;38(1):14-9.
- Grahammer F, Schell C, Huber TB: The podocyte slit diaphragm--from a thin grey line to a complex signalling hub. Nat Rev Nephrol. 2013; 9(10): 587– 98.
- Green D, E., Murphy T.C., Kang B.Y, Kleinhenz J.M., Szyndralewiez C., et al. The Nox4 inhibitor GKT137831 attenuates hypoxia-induced pulmonary vascular cell proliferation Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol., 47 (5) (2012), pp. 718-726, 10.1165/rcmb.2011-04180C
- Greiber S, Münzel T, Kästner S, Müller B, Schollmeyer P, Pavenstädt H. NAD(P)H oxidase activity in cultured human podocytes: effects of adenosine triphosphate. Kidney Int. 1998 Mar;53(3):654-63.
- Griffin KA, Kramer H, Bidani AK. Adverse renal consequences of obesity. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2008; 294: F685-F696 [PMID: 18234955 DOI: 10.1152/ajprenal.00324.2007]
- Guarner, V.; Rubio-Ruiz, M.E. Low-grade systemic inflammation connects aging, metabolic syndrome and cardiovascular disease. Interdiscip. Top. Gerontol. 2015, 40, 99–106.

- Guido C, Whitaker-Menezes D, Lin Z, Pestell RG, Howell A, Zimmers TA, Casimiro MC, Aquila S, Ando' S, Martinez-Outschoor UE, et al. Mitochondrial fission induces glycolytic reprogramming in cancer-associated myofibroblasts, driving stromal lactate production, and early tumor growth. Oncotarget 2012; 3:798-810; PMID:22878233
- Hales CN, Barker DJ. Type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus: the thrifty phenotype hypothesis. Diabetologia 1992; 35:595–601.
- Han MS, Jung DY, Morel C, Lakhani SA, Kim JK, Flavell RA, Davis RJ. JNK expression by macrophages promotes obesity induced insulin resistance and inflammation. Science 2013; 339: 218-222 [PMID: 23223452 DOI: 10.1126/science.1227568]
- Haraldsson B, Nyström J, Deen WM: Properties of the glomerular barrier and mechanisms of proteinuria. Physiol Rev. 2008; 88(2): 451–87.
- He J, Whelton PK, Appel LJ, Charleston J, Klag MJ. Longterm effects of weight loss and dietary sodium reduction on incidence of hypertension. Hypertension 2000; 35: 544-549 [PMID: 10679495 DOI: 10.1161/01.HYP.35.2.544]
- Henegar JR, Bigler SA, Henegar LK, et al. Functional and structural changes in the kidney in the early stages of obesity. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2001;12:1211– 1217.
- Herman-Edelstein M, Scherzer P, Tobar A, Levi M, Gafter U. Altered renal lipid metabolism and renal lipid accumulation in human diabetic nephropathy. J Lipid Res 2014; 55(3): 561–572
- Holman, R.R.; Paul, S.K.; Bethel, M.A.; Matthews, D.R.; Neil, H.A. Longterm follow-up after tight control of blood pressure in type 2 diabetes. N. Engl. J. Med. 2008, 359, 1565–1576.
- Hori O, Brett J, Slattery T, Cao R, Zhang J, Chen JX, Nagashima M, Lundh ER, Vijay S, Nitecki D, et al. The receptor for advanced glycation end products (RAGE) is a cellular binding site for amphoterin. Mediation of neurite outgrowth and co-expression of rage and amphoterin in the developing nervous system. J Biol Chem. 1995 Oct 27;270(43):25752-61.
- Hostetter TH. Hyperfiltration and glomerulosclerosis. Semin Nephrol 2003; 23: 194-199 [PMID: 12704579 DOI: 10.1053/ anep.2003.50017]
- Hsu CY, McCulloch CE, Iribarren C, Darbinian J, Go AS. Body mass index and risk for end-stage renal disease. Ann Intern Med 2006; 144: 21-28 [PMID: 16389251 DOI: 10.7326/0 003-4819-144-1-200601030-00006]
- Huber AH, Kleinfeld AMJ Unbound free fatty acid profiles in human plasma and the unexpected absence of unbound palmitoleate. Lipid Res. 2017 Mar;58(3):578-585. doi: 10.1194/jlr.M074260. Epub 2017 Jan 12.

- Huber TB, Benzing T: The slit diaphragm: a signaling platform to regulate podocyte function. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens. 2005; 14(3): 211–6.
- Ikezumi Y, Suzuki T, Karasawa T, Kawachi H, NikolicPaterson DJ, Uchiyama M. Activated macrophages downregulate podocyte nephrin and podocin expression via stress-activated protein kinases. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2008; 376: 706-711 [PMID: 18809387 DOI: 10.1016/ j.bbrc.2008.09.049]
- Jax, T.W. Metabolic memory: A vascular perspective. Cardiovasc. Diabetol. 2010, 9, 51.
- Jha JC, Thallas-Bonke V, Banal C, Gray SP, Chow BS, Ramm G, Quaggin SE, Cooper ME, Schmidt HH, Jandeleit-Dahm KA. Podocyte-specific Nox4 deletion affords renoprotection in a mouse model of diabetic nephropathy. Diabetologia. 2016 Feb;59(2):379-89. doi: 10.1007/s00125-015-3796-0. Epub 2015 Oct 28.
- Jiang T, Wang Z, Proctor G, Moskowitz S, Liebman SE, Rogers T, Lucia MS, Li J, Levi M. Diet-induced obesity in C57BL/6J mice causes increased renal lipid accumulation and glomerulosclerosis via a sterol regulatory element-binding protein-1c-dependent pathway. J Biol Chem 2005; 280: 32317-32325 [PMID: 16046411 DOI: 10.1074/jbc.M500801200]
- Jiang XS et al. Autophagy Protects against Palmitic Acid-Induced Apoptosis in Podocytes in vitro. Sci Rep. 2017 Feb 22;7:42764
- Joseph LC, Barca E, Subramanyam P, Komrowski M, Pajvani U, Colecraft HM et al. Inhibition of NAPDH oxidase 2 (NOX2) Prevents oxidative stress and mitochondrial abnormalities caused by saturated fat in cardiomyocytes. PLoS ONE 2016; 11: e0145750.
- Kahn SE, Hull RL, Utzschneider KM. Mechanisms linking obesity to insulin resistance and type 2 diabetes. Nature 2006; 444: 840-846 [PMID: 17167471 DOI: 10.1038/nature05482]
- Kaissling B, Lehir M, Kriz W. Renal epithelial injury and fibrosis. Biochim Biophys Acta 2013; 1832: 931-939 [PMID: 23466594 DOI: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2013.02.010]
- Kambham N, Markowitz GS, Valeri AM, Lin J, D'Agati VD. Obesity-related glomerulopathy: an emerging epidemic. Kidney Int 2001; 59(4): 1498–1509
- Kasiske BL, Napier J. Glomerular sclerosis in patients with massive obesity. Am J Nephrol 1985; 5: 45-50 [PMID: 3970078 DOI: 10.1159/000166902]
- Kataoka H, Ohara M, Shibui K, Sato M, Suzuki T, Amemiya N, Watanabe Y, Honda K, Mochizuki T, Nitta K. Overweight and obesity accelerate the progression of IgA nephropathy: prognostic utility of a combination of BMI and histopathological parameters. Clin Exp Nephrol 2012; 16: 706-712 [PMID: 22350469 DOI: 10.1007/s10157-012-0613-7]

- Kawarazaki W, Nagase M, Yoshida S, Takeuchi M, Ishizawa K, Ayuzawa N, Ueda K, Fujita T. Angiotensin II- and saltinduced kidney injury through Rac1-mediated mineralocorticoid receptor activation. J Am Soc Nephrol 2012; 23: 997-1007 [PMID: 22440899 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2011070734]
- Keaver, L., L. Webber, A. Dee, F. Shiely, T. Marsh, K. Balanda, I.J. Perry, and I. Perry. 2013. Application of the UK foresight obesity model in Ireland: The health and economic consequences of projected obesity trends in Ireland. PLoS One 8: e79827.doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0079827.
- Kees-Folts D, Diamond JR: Relationship between hyperlipidemia, lipid mediators, and progressive glomerulosclerosis in the nephrotic syndrome. Am J Nephrol 1993;13:365-375.
- Kitahara CM, FlintAJ, Berrington deGonzalez A et al. Association between class III obesity (BMI of 40-59 kg/m2) and mortality: a pooled analysis of 20 prospective studies. PLoS Med 2014; 11: e1001673
- Kitahara T, Takeishi Y, Harada M, Niizeki T, Suzuki S, Sasaki T, Ishino M, Bilim O, Nakajima O, Kubota I. High-mobility group box 1 restores cardiac function after myocardial infarction in transgenic mice. Cardiovasc Res. 2008 Oct 1;80(1):40-6.
- Klein R, Klein BE, Moss SE, Cruickshanks KJ, Brazy PC. The 10-year incidence of renal insufficiency in people with type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Care 1999; 22: 743-751 [PMID: 10332675]
- Kobori H, Nangaku M, Navar LG, Nishiyama A. The intrarenal reninangiotensin system: from physiology to the pathobiology of hypertension and kidney disease. Pharmacol Rev 2007; 59: 251-287 [PMID: 17878513 DOI: 10.1124/ pr.59.3.3]
- Kolm-Litty V, Sauer U, Nerlich A, Lehmann R, Schleicher ED. High glucose-induced transforming growth factor beta1 production is mediated by the hexosamine pathway in porcine glomerular mesangial cells. J Clin Invest 1998; 101: 160-169 [PMID: 9421478 DOI: 10.1172/JCI119875]
- Kopple JD, Feroze U. The effect of obesity on chronic kidney disease. J Ren Nutr 2011; 21: 66-71 [PMID: 21195923 DOI: 10.1053/j.jrn.2010.10.009]
- Kouyama R, Suganami T, Nishida J, Tanaka M, Toyoda T, Kiso M, Chiwata T, Miyamoto Y, Yoshimasa Y, Fukamizu A, Horiuchi M, Hirata Y, Ogawa Y. Attenuation of diet-induced weight gain and adiposity through increased energy expenditure in mice lacking angiotensin II type 1a receptor. Endocrinology 2005; 146: 3481-3489 [PMID: 15878965 DOI: 10.1210/en.2005-0003]
- Koya D, King GL. Protein kinase C activation and the development of diabetic complications. Diabetes 1998; 47: 859-866 [PMID: 9604860]

- Kramer HJ, Saranathan A, Luke A, Durazo-Arvizu RA, Guichan C, Hou S, Cooper R. Increasing body mass index and obesity in the incident ESRD population. J Am Soc Nephrol 2006; 17: 1453-1459 [PMID: 16597682 DOI: 10.1681/ ASN.2005111241]
- Kretzler M: Regulation of adhesive interaction between podocytes and glomerular basement membrane. Microsc Res Tech. 2002; 57(4): 247–53.
- Krikken JA, Lely AT, Bakker SJ, Navis G. The effect of a shift in sodium intake on renal hemodynamics is determined by body mass index in healthy young men. Kidney Int 2007; 71: 260-265 [PMID: 17091123 DOI: 10.1038/sj.ki.5002011]
- Kriz W, Elger M, Mundel P, Lemley KV. Structure-stabilizing forces in the glomerular tuft. J Am Soc Nephrol 1995; 5: 1731-1739 [PMID: 7787139]
- Kriz W. Podocyte is the major culprit accounting for the pro gression of chronic renal disease. Microsc Res Tech 2002; 57: 189-195 [PMID: 12012382 DOI: 10.1002/jemt.10072]
- Kwan BC, Kronenberg F, Beddhu S, Cheung AK: Lipoprotein metabolism and lipid management in chronic kidney disease. J Am Soc Nephrol 2007;18:1246-1261.
- Lambers Heerspink HJ, de Borst MH, Bakker SJ, Navis GJ. Improving the efficacy of RAAS blockade in patients with chronic kidney disease. Nat Rev Nephrol 2013; 9: 112-121 [PMID: 23247573 DOI: 10.1038/nrneph.2012.281]
- Lambertucci RH, Hirabara SM, Silveira Ldos R, Levada-Pires AC, Curi R, Pithon-Curi TC. Palmitate increases superoxide production through mitochondrial electron transport chain and NADPH oxidase activity in skeletal muscle cells. J Cell Physiol 2008; 216: 796–804.
- Laurens WE, Vanrenterghem YF, Steels PS, Van Damme BJ. A new single nephron model of focal and segmental glomerulosclerosis in the Munich-Wistar rat. Kidney Int 1994; 45: 143-149 [PMID: 8127003 DOI: 10.1038/ki.1994.17]
- Liu J, Chang F, Li F, Fu H, Wang J, Zhang S et al. Palmitate promotes autophagy and apoptosis through ROS-dependent JNK and p38 MAPK. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2015; 463: 262–267.
- Liu Y. New insights into epithelial-mesenchymal transition in kidney fibrosis. J Am Soc Nephrol 2010; 21: 212-222 [PMID: 20019167 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2008121226]
- Liu, X., Y. Liu, J. Zhan, and Q. He. 2015. Overweight, obesity and risk of all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: A dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies.

European Journal of Epidemiology 30: 35–45.doi:10.1007/s10654-014-9973-5.

- López-Hernández FJ, López-Novoa JM. Role of TGF-β in chronic kidney disease: an integration of tubular, glomerular and vascular effects. Cell Tissue Res. 2012 Jan;347(1):141-54. doi: 10.1007/s00441-011-1275-6. Epub 2011 Nov 22.
- Lotze MT, Tracey KJ. High-mobility group box 1 protein (HMGB1): nuclear weapon in the immune arsenal. Nat Rev Immunol. 2005 Apr;5(4):331-42.
- Lumeng CN, Bodzin JL, Saltiel AR. Obesity induces a phenotypic switch in adipose tissue macrophage polarization. J Clin Invest 2007; 117: 175-184 [PMID: 17200717 DOI: 10.1172/ JCI29881]
- Luong Dai Ly, Shanhua Xu, Seong-Kyung Choi, Chae-Myeong Ha, Themis Thoudam, Seung-Kuy Cha, Andreas Wiederkehr, Claes B Wollheim, In-Kyu Lee, and Kyu-Sang Park. Oxidative stress and calcium dysregulation by palmitate in type 2 diabetes Exp Mol Med. 2017 Feb; 49(2): e291.
- Luther JM, Luo P, Wang Z, Cohen SE, Kim HS, Fogo AB, Brown NJ. Aldosterone deficiency and mineralocorticoid receptor antagonism prevent angiotensin II-induced cardiac, renal, and vascular injury. Kidney Int 2012; 82: 643-651 [PMID: 22622494 DOI: 10.1038/ki.2012.170]
- Malik AN, Czajka A. Is mitochondrial DNA content a potential biomarker of mitochondrial dysfunction? Mitochondrion. 2013 Sep;13(5):481-92. doi: 10.1016/j.mito.2012.10.011. Epub 2012 Oct 22.
- Malyszko J, Malyszko JS, Mysliwiec M. Visfatin, a new adipocytokine, is predominantly related to inflammation/endothelial damage in kidney allograft recipients. Transplant Proc 2009; 41: 150-153 [PMID: 19249500 DOI: 10.1016/j.transproce ed.2008.10.086]
- Manabe I. Chronic inflammation links cardiovascular, metabolic and renal diseases. Circ J 2011; 75(12): 2739–2748
- Manna P, Jain SK. Obesity, Oxidative Stress, Adipose Tissue Dysfunction, and the Associated Health Risks: Causes and Therapeutic Strategies. Metab Syndr Relat Disord. 2015 Dec;13(10):423-44. doi: 10.1089/met.2015.0095.
- Marchesini G, Moscatiello S, Di Domizio S, Forlani G. Obesity-associated liver disease. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2008; 93: S74-S80 [PMID: 18987273 DOI: 10.1210/jc.2008-1399]
- Marrack P, Kappler J. Control of T cell viability. Annu Rev Immunol. 2004;22:765-87.
- Massiéra F, Bloch-Faure M, Ceiler D, Murakami K, Fukamizu A, Gasc JM, Quignard-Boulange A, Negrel R, Ailhaud G, Seydoux J, Meneton P, Teboul M. Adipose angiotensinogen is involved in adipose tissue growth and blood

pressure regulation. FASEB J 2001; 15: 2727-2729 [PMID: 11606482 DOI: 10.1096/fj.01-0457fje]

- Massiera F, Seydoux J, Geloen A, Quignard-Boulange A, Turban S, Saint-Marc P, Fukamizu A, Negrel R, Ailhaud G, Teboul M. Angiotensinogen-deficient mice exhibit impairment of diet-induced weight gain with alteration in adipose tissue development and increased locomotor activity. Endocrinology 2001; 142: 5220-5225 [PMID: 11713218 DOI: 10.1210/en.142.12.5220]
- Massy, Z.A.; Pietrement, C.; Touré, F. Reconsidering the Lack of Urea Toxicity in Dialysis Patients. Semin. Dial. 2016, 29, 333–337.
- Matsusaka T, Sandgren E, Shintani A, Kon V, Pastan I, Fogo AB, Ichikawa I.
  Podocyte injury damages other podocytes. J Am Soc Nephrol 2011; 22: 1275-1285 [PMID: 21719786 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2010090963]
- McKinney K, Prives C. Efficient specific DNA binding by p53 requires both its central and C-terminal domains as revealed by studies with high-mobility group 1 protein. Mol Cell Biol. 2002 Oct;22(19):6797-808.
- Menini S. et al. Deletion of p66Shc longevity gene protects against experimental diabetic glomerulopathy by preventing diabetes-induced oxidative stress, Diabetes 55 (6) (2006) 1642e1650
- Menon MC, Chuang PY, He CJ: The glomerular filtration barrier: components and crosstalk. Int J Nephrol. 2012; 2012: 749010.
- Miao, F.; Gonzalo, I.G.; Lanting, L.; Natarajan, R. In vivo chromatin remodelling events leading to inflammatory gene transcription under diabetic conditions. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 18091–18097.
- Min HJ, Kim JH, Yoo JE, Oh JH, Kim KS, Yoon JH, Kim CH. ROSdependent HMGB1 secretion upregulates IL-8 in upper airway epithelial cells under hypoxic condition. Mucosal Immunol. 2017 May;10(3):685-694. doi: 10.1038/mi.2016.82. Epub 2016 Sep 14.
- Misra A, Kumar S, Kishore Vikram N, Kumar A. The role of lipids in the development of diabetic microvascular complications: implications for therapy. Am J Cardiovasc Drugs 2003; 3: 325-338 [PMID: 14728067]
- Mollica L, De Marchis F, Spitaleri A, Dallacosta C, Pennacchini D, Zamai M, Agresti A, Trisciuoglio L, Musco G, Bianchi ME. Glycyrrhizin Binds to High-Mobility Group Box 1 Protein and Inhibits Its Cytokine Activities. Chem. Boil. 2007, 14, 431–441.
- Muller CR, Américo ALV, Fiorino P, Evangelista FS. Aerobic exercise training prevents kidney lipid deposition in mice fed a cafeteria diet. Life Sci. 2018 Oct 15;211:140-146. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2018.09.017. Epub 2018 Sep 12.
- Mullins GE, Sunden-Cullberg J, Johansson AS, Rouhiainen A, Erlandsson-Harris H, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Rauvala H, Palmblad J, Andersson J, Treutiger

CJ. Activation of Human Umbellical Vein Endothelial Cells leads to relocation and release of high mobility group box chromosomal protein 1. Scandinavian Journal of Immunlogy Immunology (2004).

- Mundel P, Shankland SJ. Podocyte biology and response to injury. J Am Soc Nephrol 2002; 13: 3005-3015 [PMID: 12444221 DOI: 10.1097/01.asn.0000039661.06947.fd]
- Myers MG, Leibel RL, Seeley RJ, Schwartz MW. Obesity and leptin resistance: distinguishing cause from effect. Trends Endocrinol Metab 2010; 21: 643-651 [PMID: 20846876 DOI: 10.1016/j.tem.2010.08.002]
- Nagata M, Kriz W. Glomerular damage after uninephrectomy in young rats.
  II. Mechanical stress on podocytes as a pathway to sclerosis. Kidney Int 1992; 42: 148-160 [PMID: 1635344 DOI: 10.1038/ki.1992.272]
- Nakamura S, Takamura T, Matsuzawa-Nagata N, Takayama H, Misu H, Noda H et al. Palmitate induces insulin resistance in H4IIEC3 hepatocytes through reactive oxygen species produced by mitochondria. J Biol Chem 2009; 284: 14809–14818.
- Namgaladze D, Lips S, Leiker TJ, Murphy RC, Ekroos K, Ferreiros N et al. Inhibition of macrophage fatty acid beta-oxidation exacerbates palmitateinduced inflammatory and endoplasmic reticulum stress responses. Diabetologia 2014; 57: 1067–1077.
- Nasrallah MP, Ziyadeh FN. Overview of the physiology and pathophysiology of leptin with special emphasis on its role in the kidney. Semin Nephrol 2013; 33(1): 54–65
- Nathan, D.M.; Cleary, P.A.; Backlund, J.Y.; Genuth, S.M.; Lachin, J.M.; Orchard, T.J.; Raskin, P.; Zinman, B. Intensive diabetes treatment and cardiovascular disease in patients with type 1 diabetes. N. Engl. J. Med. 2005, 353, 2643–2653.
- Neel JV. Diabetes mellitus: a "thrifty" genotype rendered detrimental by "progress"? Am J Hum Genet 1962; 14: 353–362
- Ng M, Fleming T, Robinson M et al. Global, regional, and national prevalence of overweight and obesity in children and adults during 1980–2013: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2013. The Lancet 2014; 384: 766–781.
- Nishimura S, Manabe I, Nagasaki M, Eto K, Yamashita H, Ohsugi M, Otsu M, Hara K, Ueki K, Sugiura S, Yoshimura K, Kadowaki T, Nagai R. CD8+ effector T cells contribute to macrophage recruitment and adipose tissue inflammation in obesity. Nat Med 2009; 15: 914-920 [PMID: 19633658 DOI: 10.1038/nm.1964]

- Nishiyama A, Abe Y. Molecular mechanisms and therapeutic strategies of chronic renal injury: renoprotective effects of aldosterone blockade. J Pharmacol Sci 2006; 100: 9-16 [PMID: 16397374]
- Nobuo Tsuboi, Yusuke Okabayashi, Akira Shimizu and Takashi Yokoo The Renal Pathology of Obesity Kidney Int Rep (2017) 2, 251–260; http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ekir.2017.01.007
- Nolan E, O'Meara YM, Godson C. Lipid mediators of inflammation in obesity-related glomerulopathy. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2013; 28(4 Suppl 4): iv22-iv29
- Ogiku M, Kono H, Hara M, Tsuchiya M, Fujii H: Glycyrrhizin prevents liver injury by inhibition of high-mobility group box 1 production by Kupffer cells after ischemia-reperfusion in rats. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2011; 339: 93–98.
- Oh YJ, Youn JH, Ji Y, Lee SE, Lim KJ, Choi JE, Shin JS. HMGB1 is phosphorylated by classical protein kinase C and is secreted by a calcium-dependent mechanism. J Immunol. 2009 May 1;182(9):5800-9.
- Oliveira A et al. In vitro use of free fatty acids bound to albumin: A comparison of protocols. Biotechniques. 2015 May 1;58(5):228-33.
- Othman M, Kawar B, El Nahas AM. Influence of obesity on progression of non-diabetic chronic kidney disease: a retrospective cohort study. Nephron Clin Pract 2009; 113: c16-c23 [PMID: 19590231 DOI: 10.1159/000228071]
- Ozcan U, Yilmaz E, Ozcan L, Furuhashi M, Vaillancourt E, Smith RO, Görgün CZ, Hotamisligil GS. Chemical chaperones reduce ER stress and restore glucose homeostasis in a mouse model of type 2 diabetes. Science 2006; 313: 1137-1140 [PMID: 16931765 DOI: 10.1126/science.1128294]
- Palumbo R, Sampaolesi M, De Marchis F, Tonlorenzi R, Colombetti S, Mondino A, Cossu G, Bianchi ME. Extracellular HMGB1, a signal of tissue damage, induces mesoangioblast migration and proliferation. J Cell Biol. 2004 Feb 2;164(3):441-9.
- Paolisso, G., P.A. Tataranni, J.E. Foley, C. Bogardus, B.V. Howard, and E. Ravussin. 1995. A high concentration of fasting plasma non-esterified fatty acids is a risk factor for the development of NIDDM. Diabetologia 38:1213-1217.
- Patel NS, Chatterjee PK, Di Paola R, Mazzon E, Britti D, De Sarro A, Cuzzocrea S, Thiemermann C. Endogenous interleukin-6 enhances the renal injury, dysfunction, and inflammation caused by ischemia/reperfusion. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2005; 312: 1170-1178 [PMID: 15572648 DOI: 10.1124/ jpet.104.078659]
- Pavenstädt H, Kriz W, Kretzler M: Cell biology of the glomerular podocyte. Physiol Rev. 2003; 83(1): 253–307.

- Pecly IM, Genelhu V, Francischetti EA. Renal functional reserve in obesity hypertension. Int J Clin Pract 2006; 60: 1198-1203 [PMID: 16981964 DOI: 10.1111/j.1742-1241.2006.01037.x]
- Pereira RL, Buscariollo BN, Corrêa-Costa M, Semedo P, Oliveira CD, Reis VO, Maquigussa E, Araújo RC, Braga TT, Soares MF, Moura IC, Malheiros DM, Filho AP, Keller AC, Câmara NO. Bradykinin receptor 1 activation exacerbates experimental focal and segmental glomerulosclerosis. Kidney Int 2011; 79: 1217-1227 [PMID: 21412216 DOI: 10.1038/ki.2011.14]
- Piche ME, Auclair A, Harvey J, Marceau S, Poirier P. How to choose and use bariatric surgery in 2015. Can J Cardiol 2015; 31:153–166.
- Praga M, Hernandez E, Morales E, et al. Clinical features and long term outcome of obesity-associated focal segmental glomerulosclerosis. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2001;16:1790–1798.
- Praga M, Morales E. The fatty kidney: obesity and renal disease. Nephron 2016 Jul 15. [Epub ahead of print] doi:10.1159/000447674
- Prieur X, Mok CY, Velagapudi VR, Núñez V, Fuentes L, Montaner D, Ishikawa K, Camacho A, Barbarroja N, O'Rahilly S, Sethi JK, Dopazo J, Ore ič M, Ricote M, Vidal-Puig A. Differential lipid partitioning between adipocytes and tissue macrophages modulates macrophage lipotoxicity and M2/M1 polarization in obese mice. Diabetes 2011; 60: 797-809 [PMID: 21266330 DOI: 10.2337/db10-0705]
- Pugliese, G. Do advanced glycation end products contribute to the development of long-term diabetic complications? Nutr. Metab. Cardiovasc. Dis. 2008, 18, 457–460.
- Qasim A, Turcotte M, de Souza RJ, Samaan MC, Champredon D, Dushoff J, Speakman JR, Meyre D. On the origin of obesity: identifying the biological, environmental and cultural drivers of genetic risk among human populations. Obes Rev. 2018 Feb;19(2):121-149. doi: 10.1111/obr.12625. Epub 2017 Nov 16.
- Rabadi MM, Xavier S, Vasko R, Kaur K, Goligorksy MS, Ratliff BB. Highmobility group box 1 is a novel deacetylation target of Sirtuin1. Kidney Int. 2014 Jun 18.
- Rao M, Li L, Demello C, et al. Mitochondrial DNA injury and mortality in hemodialysis patients. J Am Soc Nephrol 2009; 20:189–196.
- Ravid M, Neumann L, Lishner M. Plasma lipids and the progression of nephropathy in diabetes mellitus type II: effect of ACE inhibitors. Kidney Int 1995; 47: 907-910 [PMID: 7752591]
- Reddy, M.A.; Natarajan, R. Epigenetic mechanisms in diabetic vascular complications. Cardiovasc. Res. 2011, 90, 421–429.

- Reddy, M.A.; Natarajan, R. Role of epigenetic mechanisms in the vascular complications of diabetes. Subcell. Biochem. 2013, 61, 435–454.
- Reddy, M.A.; Zhang, E.; Natarajan, R. Epigenetic mechanisms in diabetic complications and metabolic memory. Diabetologia 2015, 58, 443–455.
- Redon J, Lurbe E. The kidney in obesity. Curr Hypertens Rep 2015; 17(6): 555
- Reiser J, Kriz W, Kretzler M, et al.: The glomerular slit diaphragm is a modified adherens junction. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2000; 11(1): 1–8.
- Reisin E, Messerli FG, Ventura HO, Frohlich ED. Renal haemodynamic studies in obesity hypertension. J Hypertens. 1987;5:397–400.
- Ren Z, Liang W, Chen C, Yang H, Singhal PC, Ding G. Angiotensin II induces nephrin dephosphorylation and podocyte injury: role of caveolin-1. Cell Signal 2012; 24: 443-450 [PMID: 21982880 DOI: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2011.09.022]
- Roden, M. 2006. Mechanisms of Disease: hepatic steatosis in type 2 diabetespathogenesis and clinical relevance. Nat. Clin. Pract. Endocrinol. Metab. 2:335-348.
- Rovere-Querini P, Capobianco A, Scaffidi P, Valentinis B, Catalanotti F, Giazzon M, Dumitriu IE, Müller S, Iannacone M, Traversari C, Bianchi ME, Manfredi AA. HMGB1 is an endogenous immune adjuvant released by necrotic cells. EMBO Rep. 2004 Aug;5(8):825-30.
- Rtveladze, K., T. Marsh, S. Barquera, L.M. Sanchez Romero, D. Levy, G. Melendez, L. Webber, F. Kilpi, K. McPherson, and M. Brown. 2014. Obesity prevalence in Mexico: Impact on health and economic burden. Public Health Nutrition 17: 233–239. doi:10.1017/S1368980013000086.
- Rubartelli A, Lotze MT. Inside, outside, upside down: damage-associated molecular-pattern molecules (DAMPs) and redox. Trends Immunol. 2007 Oct;28(10):429-36.
- Ruiz-Ortega M, Ruperez M, Lorenzo O, Esteban V, Blanco J, Mezzano S, Egido J. Angiotensin II regulates the synthesis of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines in the kidney. Kidney Int Suppl 2002; (82): S12-S22 [PMID: 12410849 DOI: 10.1046/j.1523-1755.62.s82.4.x]
- Russell, N.D.; Cooper, M.E. 50 years forward: Mechanisms of hyperglycaemia driven diabetic complications. Diabetologia 2015, 58, 1708– 1714
- Rüster C, Wolf G. Angiotensin II as a morphogenic cytokine stimulating renal fibrogenesis. J Am Soc Nephrol 2011; 22: 1189-1199 [PMID: 21719784 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2010040384]

- Rutkowski JM, Wang ZV, Park AS, Zhang J, Zhang D, Hu MC, Moe OW, Susztak K, Scherer PE. Adiponectin promotes functional recovery after podocyte ablation. J Am Soc Nephrol 2013; 24(2): 268–282
- Rutledge JC, Ng KF, Aung HH, Wilson DW. Role of triglyceride-rich lipoproteins in diabetic nephropathy. Nat Rev Nephrol 2010; 6: 361-370 [PMID: 20440276 DOI: 10.1038/ nrneph.2010.59]
- Saleem MA, Ni L, Witherden I, Tryggvason K, Ruotsalainen V, Mundel P, Mathieson PW. Co-localization of nephrin, podocin and the actin cytoskeleton: evidence for a role in podocyte foot process formation. Am J Pathol 2002; 161: 1459-66
- Salome CM, King GG, Berend N. Physiology of obesity and effects on lung function. J Appl Physiol (1985) 2010; 108: 206-211 [PMID: 19875713 DOI: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00694.2009]
- Sappington PL, Yang R, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Delude RL, Fink MP. HMGB1 B box increases the permeability of Caco-2 enterocytic monolayers and impairs intestinal barrier function in mice.Gastroenterology 2002.
- Satchell SC, Braet F: Glomerular endothelial cell fenestrations: an integral component of the glomerular filtration barrier. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 2009; 296(5): F947–56.
- Sato F, Maruyama S, Hayashi H, Sakamoto I, Yamada S, Uchimura T, Morita Y, Ito Y, YuzawaY, Maruyama I, Matsuo S: High mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 in patients with renal diseases. Nephron Clin Pract 2008; 108:c194–c201.
- Sato Y, Fujimoto S, Mukai E, Sato H, Tahara Y, Ogura K et al. Palmitate induces reactive oxygen species production and beta-cell dysfunction by activating nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate oxidase through Src signaling. J Diabetes Investig 2014; 5: 19–26.
- Scaffidi P, Misteli T, Bianchi ME. Release of chromatin protein HMGB1 by necrotic cells triggers inflammation. Nature. 2002 Jul 11;418(6894):191-5.
- Schaffer, J.E. 2003. Lipotoxicity: when tissues overeat. Curr. Opin. Lipidol. 14:281-287.
- Schipper HS, Prakken B, Kalkhoven E, Boes M. Adipose tissue-resident immune cells: key players in immunometabolism. Trends Endocrinol Metab 2012; 23: 407-415 [PMID: 22795937 DOI: 10.1016/j.tem.2012.05.011]
- Senti M, Romero R, Pedro-Botet J, Pelegri A, Nogues X, Rubies-Prat J: Lipoprotein abnormalities in hyperlipidemic and normolipidemic men on hemodialysis with chronic renal failure. Kidney Int 1992;41:1394-1399.
- Serra A, Romero R, Lopez D, Navarro M, Esteve A, Perez N, Alastrue A, Ariza A. Renal injury in the extremely obese patients with normal renal function. Kidney Int 2008; 73(8): 947–955

- Sharma K. Obesity, oxidative stress, and fibrosis in chronic kidney disease. Kidney Int Suppl (2011) 2014; 4(1): 113–117
- Shi H, Kokoeva MV, Inouye K, Tzameli I, Yin H, Flier JS. TLR4 links innate immunity and fatty acid-induced insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 2006; 116: 3015-3025 [PMID: 17053832 DOI: 10.1172/JCI28898]
- Shoji T, Emoto M, Kawagishi T, Kimoto E, Yamada A, Tabata T, Ishimura E, Inaba M, Okuno Y, Nishizawa Y. Atherogenic lipoprotein changes in diabetic nephropathy. Atherosclerosis 2001; 156: 425-433 [PMID: 11395040]
- Sieber, J. et al. Regulation of podocyte survival and endoplasmic reticulum stress by fatty acids. American journal of physiology. Renal physiology 299, F821–829, (2010).
- Siri-Tarino, P.W., Q. Sun, F.B. Hu, and R.M. Krauss. 2010. Saturated fat, carbohydrate, and cardiovascular disease. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. *91*:502-509.
- Slagman MC, Waanders F, Hemmelder MH, Woittiez AJ, Janssen WM, Lambers Heerspink HJ, Navis G, Laverman GD. Moderate dietary sodium restriction added to angiotensin converting enzyme inhibition compared with dual blockade in lowering proteinuria and blood pressure: randomised controlled trial. BMJ 2011; 343: d4366 [PMID: 21791491 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.d4366]
- Speakman JR. Thrifty genes for obesity, an attractive but flawed idea, and an alternative perspective: the 'drifty gene' hypothesis. Int J Obes (Lond) 2008; 32: 1611–1617
- Spector, A.A. 1975. Fatty acid binding to plasma albumin. J. Lipid Res. 16:165-179.
- Srivastava S, Chan C. Hydrogen peroxide and hydroxyl radicals mediate palmitate-induced cytotoxicity to hepatoma cells: relation to mitochondrial permeability transition. Free Rad Res 2007; 41: 38–49.
- Srivastava SP, Shi S, Koya D, Kanasaki K: Lipid mediators in diabetic nephropathy. Fibrogenesis Tissue Repair 2014;7:12.
- Stamps AC et al. Analysis of proviral integration in human mammary epithelial cell lines immortalized by retroviral infection with a temperaturesensitive SV40 T-antigen construct.Int J Cancer, 1994;57:865-74
- Stefan N, Artunc F, Heyne N, Machann J, Schleicher ED, Häring HU. Obesity and renal disease: not all fat is created equal and not all obesity is harmful to the kidneys. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2016; 31 (5): 726–730
- Stemmer C, Ritt C, Igloi GL, Grimm R, Grasser KD. Variability in Arabidopsis thaliana chromosomal high-mobility-group-1-like proteins. European journal of biochemistry / FEBS 1997.

- Stienstra R, van Diepen JA, Tack CJ, Zaki MH, van de Veerdonk FL, Perera D, Neale GA, Hooiveld GJ, Hijmans A, Vroegrijk I, van den Berg S, Romijn J, Rensen PC, Joosten LA, Netea MG, Kanneganti TD. Inflammasome is a central player in the induction of obesity and insulin resistance. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2011; 108: 15324-15329 [PMID: 21876127 DOI: 10.1073/pnas.1100255108]
- Stirban, A.; Tschoepe, D.; Stratmann, B. Shifting the disease management paradigm from glucose. What are the pros? Diabetes Care 2009, 32, S349– S352
- Stoger R. The thrifty epigenotype: an acquired and heritable predisposition for obesity and diabetes? Bioessays 2008; 30:156–166.
- Stros M, Ozaki T, Bacikova A, Kageyama H, Nakagawara A. HMGB1 and HMGB2 cell-specifically down-regulate the p53- and p73-dependent sequence-specific transactivation from the human Bax gene promoter. J Biol Chem. 2002 Mar 1;277(9):7157-64.
- Stutzmann F, Vatin V, Cauchi S et al. Non-synonymous polymorphisms in melanocortin-4 receptor protect against obesity: the two facets of a Janus obesity gene. Hum Mol Genet 2007; 16:1837–1844.
- Subramanian S, Bowyer MW, Egan JC, Knolmayer TJ: Attenuation of renal ischemia-reperfusion injury with selectin inhibition in a rabbit model. Am J Surg 1999; 178:573–576.
- Susztak K., A.C et al. Glucose-induced reactive oxygen species cause apoptosis of podocytes and podocyte depletion at the onset of diabetic nephropathy, Diabetes 55 (1) (2006) 225e233.
- Szeto HH, Liu S, Soong Y, Alam N, Prusky GT, Seshan SV. Protection of mitochondria prevents high-fat diet-induced glomerulopathy and proximal tubular injury. Kidney Int 2016; 90(5): 997–1011
- Taheripak G, Bakhtiyari S, Rajabibazl M, Pasalar P, Meshkani R. Protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B inhibition ameliorates palmitate-induced mitochondrial dysfunction and apoptosis in skeletal muscle cells. Free Radic Biol Med 2013; 65: 1435–1446.
- Tang C, Cai J, Dong Z. Mitochondrial dysfunction in obesity-related kidney disease: a novel therapeutic target. Kidney Int 2016; 90(5): 930–933
- Tang, D., T.R. Billiar, and M.T. Lotze, A Janus tale of two active high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) redox states. Mol Med, 2012. 18: p. 1360-2.
- Testa R, Bonfigli AR, Prattichizzo F, La Sala L, De Nigris V, Ceriello A. The "Metabolic Memory" Theory and the Early Treatment of Hyperglycemia in Prevention of Diabetic Complications. Nutrients. 2017 Apr 28;9(5). pii: E437. doi: 10.3390/nu9050437.

- Thabet MA, Salcedo JR, Chan JC: Hyperlipidemia in childhood nephrotic syndrome. Pediatr Nephrol 1993;7:559-566.
- The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial/Epidemiology of Diabetes Interventions and Complications Research Group. Intensive diabetes therapy and carotid intima-media thickness in type 1 diabetes mellitus. N. Engl. J. Med. 2003, 348, 2294–2303.
- Thomas MC, Forbes JM, Cooper ME. Advanced glycation end products and diabetic nephropathy. Am J Ther 2005; 12: 562-572 [PMID: 16280650]
- Thompson, J.A.; Webb, R.C. Potential role of Toll-like receptors in programming of vascular dysfunction. Clin. Sci. 2013, 125, 19–25.
- Thomson SC, Vallon V, Blantz RC. Kidney function in early diabetes: the tubular hypothesis of glomerular filtration. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2004; 286: F8-15 [PMID: 14656757 DOI: 10.1152/ajprenal.00208.2003]
- Tomiyama-Hanayama M, Rakugi H, Kohara M, Mima T, Adachi Y, Ohishi M, Katsuya T, Hoshida Y, Aozasa K, Ogihara T, Nishimoto N. Effect of interleukin-6 receptor blockage on renal injury in apolipoprotein E-deficient mice. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2009; 297: F679-F684 [PMID: 19570877 DOI: 10.1152/ajprenal.90680.2008]
- Trachootham D, Lu W, Ogasawara MA, Nilsa RD, Huang P. Redox regulation of cell survival. Antioxid Redox Signal 2008; 10: 1343–1374.
- Trayhurn P. Hypoxia and adipose tissue function and dysfunction in obesity. Physiol Rev 2013; 93: 1-21 [PMID: 23303904 DOI: 10.1152/physrev.00017.2012]
- Treutiger CJ, Mullins GE, Johansson AS, Rouhiainen A, Rauvala HM, Erlandsson-Harris H, Andersson U, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Andersson J, Palmblad JE. High mobility group 1 B-box mediates activation of human endothelium. J Intern Med. 2003 Oct;254(4):375-85.
- Tryggvason K, Wartiovaara J: How does the kidney filter plasma? Physiology (Bethesda). 2005; 20(2): 96–101.
- Tsuboi N, Koike K, Hirano K, Utsunomiya Y, Kawamura T, Hosoya T. Clinical features and long-term renal outcomes of Japanese patients with obesity-related glomerulopathy. Clin Exp Nephrol 2013; 17(3): 379–385
- Tsukumo DM, Carvalho-Filho MA, Carvalheira JB, Prada PO, Hirabara SM, Schenka AA, Araújo EP, Vassallo J, Curi R, Velloso LA, Saad MJ. Loss-offunction mutation in Tolllike receptor 4 prevents diet-induced obesity and insulin resistance. Diabetes 2007; 56: 1986-1998 [PMID: 17519423 DOI: 10.2337/db06-1595]
- Turrens JF. Mitochondrial formation of reactive oxygen species. J Physiol. 2003 Oct 15;552(Pt 2):335-44.

- Ulloa L, Messmer D. High-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) protein: friend and foe. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 2006 Jun;17(3):189-201.
- Ulloa L, Ochani M, Yang H, Tanovic M, Halperin D, Yang R, Czura CJ, Fink MP, Tracey KJ. Ethyl pyruvateprevents lethality in mice with establishedlethal seperglycemia in the hospital setting: The case for improved control among non-dietics. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America (2005).
- Valera B, Sohani Z, Rana A, Poirier P, Anand SS. Thenethnoepidemiology of obesity. Can J Cardiol 2015; 31: 131–141.
- Vallon V, Richter K, Blantz RC, et al. Glomerular hyperfiltration in experimental diabetes mellitus: potential role of tubular reabsorption. J Am Soc Nephrol. 1999;10:2569–2576.
- Van Beneden K, Geers C, Pauwels M, Mannaerts I, Verbeelen D, van Grunsven LA, Van den Branden C. Valproic acid attenuates proteinuria and kidney injury. J Am Soc Nephrol 2011; 22: 1863-1875 [PMID: 21868496 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2010111196]
- van der Vusse GJ. Albumin as fatty acid transporter Drug Metab Pharmacokinet. 2009;24(4):300-7.
- Vandanmagsar B, Youm YH, Ravussin A, Galgani JE, Stadler K, Mynatt RL, Ravussin E, Stephens JM, Dixit VD. The NLRP3 inflammasome instigates obesity-induced inflammation and insulin resistance. Nat Med 2011; 17: 179-188 [PMID: 21217695 DOI: 10.1038/nm.2279]
- Vande Walle L, Kanneganti TD, Lamkanfi M: HMGB1 release by inflammasomes. Virulence 2011; 2: 162–165.
- Velaei K, Samadi N, Soltani S, Barazvan B, Soleimani Rad J. NFκBP65 transcription factor modulates resistance to doxorubicin through ABC transporters in breast cancer. Breast Cancer. 2017 Jul;24(4):552-561. doi: 10.1007/s12282-016-0738-8. Epub 2016 Nov 23.
- Venereau E, Casalgrandi M, Schiraldi M, Antoine DJ, Cattaneo A, De Marchis F, Liu J, Antonelli A, Preti A, Raeli L, Shams SS, Yang H, Varani L, Andersson U, Tracey KJ, Bachi A, Uguccioni M, Bianchi ME. Mutually exclusive redox forms of HMGB1 promote cell recruitment or proinflammatory cytokine release. J Exp Med. 2012 Aug 27;209(9):1519-28.
- Venereau E, De Leo F, Mezzapelle R, Careccia G, Musco G, Bianchi ME: HMGB1 as biomarker and drug target. Pharmacol Res 2016; 111: 534–544.
- Vezzoli M, Castellani P, Corna G, Castiglioni A, Bosurgi L, Monno A, Brunelli S, Manfredi AA, Rubartelli A, Rovere-Querini P. High-mobility group box 1 release and redox regulation accompany regeneration and remodeling of skeletal muscle. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2011 Oct 15;15(8):2161-74.

- Wang H, Bloom O, Zhang M, Vishnubhakat JM, Ombrellino M, Che J, Frazier A, Yang H, Ivanova S, Borovikova L, Manogue KR, Faist E, Abraham E, Andersson J, Andersson U, Molina PE, Abumrad NN, Sama A, Tracey KJ. HMG-1 as a late mediator of endotoxin lethality in mice. Science. 1999 Jul 9;285(5425):248-51.
- Wang L, Chen Y, Li X, Zhang Y, Gulbins E, Zhang Y. Enhancement of endothelial permeability by free fatty acid through lysosomal cathepsin Bmediated Nlrp3 inflammasome activation. Oncotarget. 2016 Nov 8;7(45):73229-73241. doi: 10.18632/oncotarget.12302
- Wang WK, Wang B, Lu QH, Zhang W, Qin WD, Liu XJ, Liu XQ, An FS, Zhang Y, Zhang MX. Inhibition of high-mobility group box 1 improves myocardial fibrosis and dysfunction in diabetic cardiomyopathy. Int J Cardiol. 2014 Mar 1;172(1):202-12.
- Wang WK1 et al. HMGB1 mediates hyperglycaemia-induced cardiomyocyte apoptosis via ERK/Ets-1 signalling pathway. J Cell Mol Med. 2014 Nov;18(11):2311-20
- Wang Y, Chen X, Song Y, et al. Association between obesity and kidney disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Kidney Int. 2008;73:19–33.
- Wegner, M.; Neddermann, D.; Piorunska-Stolzmann, M.; Jagodzinski, P.P. Role of epigenetic mechanisms in the development of chronic complications of diabetes. Diabetes Res. Clin. Pract. 2014, 105, 164–175.
- Wehinger S, Ortiz R, Diaz MI, Aguirre A, Valenzuela M, Llanos P et al. Phosphorylation of caveolin-1 on tyrosine-14 induced by ROS enhances palmitate-induced death of beta-pancreatic cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 2015; 1852: 693–708.
- Wendt TM, Tanji N, Guo J, Kislinger TR, Qu W, Lu Y, Bucciarelli LG, Rong LL, Moser B, Markowitz GS, Stein G, Bierhaus A, Liliensiek B, Arnold B, Nawroth PP, Stern DM, D'Agati VD, Schmidt AM. RAGE drives the development of glomerulosclerosis and implicates podocyte activation in the pathogenesis of diabetic nephropathy. Am J Pathol 2003; 162: 1123-1137 [PMID: 12651605 DOI: 10.1016/ S0002-9440(10)63909-0]
- Wentworth JM, Naselli G, Brown WA, Doyle L, Phipson B, Smyth GK, Wabitsch M, O'Brien PE, Harrison LC. Proinflammatory CD11c+CD206+ adipose tissue macrophages are associated with insulin resistance in human obesity. Diabetes 2010; 59: 1648-1656 [PMID: 20357360 DOI: 10.2337/ db09-0287]
- Wheeler DC, Bernard DB: Lipid Abnormalities in the Nephrotic Syndrome: Causes, Consequences, and Treatment. Am J Kidney Dis 1994;23:331-346.
- Wiggins JE, Goyal M, Sanden SK, Wharram BL, Shedden KA, Misek DE, Kuick RD, Wiggins RC. Podocyte hypertrophy, "adaptation," and
"decompensation" associated with glomerular enlargement and glomerulosclerosis in the aging rat: prevention by calorie restriction. J Am Soc Nephrol 2005; 16: 2953-2966 [PMID: 16120818 DOI: 10.1681/ASN.2005050488]

- Winer DA, Winer S, Shen L, Wadia PP, Yantha J, Paltser G, Tsui H, Wu P, Davidson MG, Alonso MN, Leong HX, Glassford A, Caimol M, Kenkel JA, Tedder TF, McLaughlin T, Miklos DB, Dosch HM, Engleman EG. B cells promote insulin resistance through modulation of T cells and production of pathogenic IgG antibodies. Nat Med 2011; 17: 610-617 [PMID: 21499269 DOI: 10.1038/nm.2353]
- Winer S, Chan Y, Paltser G, Truong D, Tsui H, Bahrami J, Dorfman R, Wang Y, Zielenski J, Mastronardi F, Maezawa Y, Drucker DJ, Engleman E, Winer D, Dosch HM. Normalization of obesity-associated insulin resistance through immunotherapy. Nat Med 2009; 15: 921-929 [PMID: 19633657 DOI: 10.1038/nm.2001]
- Wu D, Molofsky AB, Liang HE, Ricardo-Gonzalez RR, Jouihan HA, Bando JK, Chawla A, Locksley RM. Eosinophils sustain adipose alternatively activated macrophages associated with glucose homeostasis. Science 2011; 332: 243-247 [PMID: 21436399 DOI: 10.1126/science.1201475]
- Xinyuan Zhang, Lin Zhao, Brett Hambly, Shisan Bao, and Kaiyue Wang Diabetic retinopathy: reversibility of epigenetic modifications and new therapeutic targets Cell Biosci. 2017; 7: 42. Published online 2017 Aug 15. doi: 10.1186/s13578-017-0167-1
- Xu H, Barnes GT, Yang Q, Tan G, Yang D, Chou CJ, Sole J, Nichols A, Ross JS, Tartaglia LA, Chen H. Chronic inflammation in fat plays a crucial role in the development of obesityrelated insulin resistance. J Clin Invest 2003; 112: 1821-1830 [PMID: 14679177 DOI: 10.1172/JCI19451]
- Xu S, Nam SM, Kim JH, Das R, Choi SK, Nguyen TT et al. Palmitate induces ER calcium depletion and apoptosis in mouse podocytes subsequent to mitochondrial oxidative stress. Cell Death Dis 2015; 6: e1976.
- Xu T, Sheng Z, Yao L. Obesity-related glomerulopathy: pathogenesis, pathologic, clinical characteristics and treatment. Front Med. 2017 Sep;11(3):340-348. doi: 10.1007/s11684-017-0570-3. Epub 2017 Aug 8.
- Yamagishi S, Okamoto T, Amano S, Inagaki Y, Koga K, Koga M et al. Palmitate-induced apoptosis of microvascular endothelial cells and pericytes. Mol Med 2002; 8: 179–184.
- Yang D, Chen Q, Yang H, Tracey KJ, Bustin M, Oppenheim JJ. High mobility group box-1 protein induces the migration and activation of human dendritic cells and acts as an alarmin. J Leukoc Biol. 2007 Jan;81(1):59-66.

- Yang H, Wang H, Czura CJ, Tracey KJ. The cytokine activity of HMGB1. Journal of Leukocyte Biology 2005.
- Yang R, Harada T, Mollen KP, Prince JM, Levy RM, Englert JA, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Yang L, Yang H, Tracey KJ, et al: Anti-HMGB1 neutralizing antibody ameliorates gut barrier dysfunction and improves survival after hemorrhagic shock. Mol Med 2006; 12:105–114.
- Yasue S, Masuzaki H, Okada S, Ishii T, Kozuka C, Tanaka T, Fujikura J, Ebihara K, Hosoda K, Katsurada A, Ohashi N, Urushihara M, Kobori H, Morimoto N, Kawazoe T, Naitoh M, Okada M, Sakaue H, Suzuki S, Nakao K. Adipose tissuespecific regulation of angiotensinogen in obese humans and mice: impact of nutritional status and adipocyte hypertrophy. Am J Hypertens 2010; 23: 425-431 [PMID: 20057360 DOI: 10.1038/ajh.2009.263]
- Ye J. Mechanisms of insulin resistance in obesity. Front Med 2013; 7(1): 14–24
- Youn JH, Shin JS. Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling of HMGB1 is regulated by phosphorylation that redirects it toward secretion. J Immunol. 2006 Dec 1;177(11):7889-97.
- Young CN, Morgan DA, Butler SD, Mark AL, Davisson RL. The brain subfornical organ mediates leptin-induced increases in renal sympathetic activity but not its metabolic effects. Hypertension 2013; 61(3): 737–744
- Yuan H, Zhang X, Huang X, Lu Y, Tang W, Man Y et al. NADPH oxidase 2-derived reactive oxygen species mediate FFAs-induced dysfunction and apoptosis of beta-cells via JNK, p38 MAPK and p53 pathways. PloS One 2010; 5: e15726.
- Yukawa S, Mune M, Yamada Y, Otani H, Kishino M, Tone Y: Ongoing clinical trials of lipid reduction therapy in patients with renal disease. Kidney Int Suppl 1999;71:S141-143.
- Yuzefovych L, Wilson G, Rachek L. Different effects of oleate vs. palmitate on mitochondrial function, apoptosis, and insulin signaling in L6 skeletal muscle cells: role of oxidative stress. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2010; 299: E1096–E1105.
- Yvan-Charvet L, Even P, Bloch-Faure M, Guerre-Millo M, Moustaid-Moussa N, Ferre P, Quignard-Boulange A. Deletion of the angiotensin type 2 receptor (AT2R) reduces adipose cell size and protects from diet-induced obesity and insulin resistance. Diabetes 2005; 54: 991-999 [PMID: 15793237 DOI: 10.2337/diabetes.54.4.991]
- Zhai CL, Zhang MQ, Zhang Y, Xu HX, Wang JM, An GP, Wang YY, Li L: Glycyrrhizin protects rat heart against ischemia-reperfusion injury through blockade of HMGB1-dependent phospho-JNK/Bax pathway. Acta Pharmacol Sin 2012; 33: 1477–1487.

- Zhuo JL, Li XC. New insights and perspectives on intrarenal reninangiotensin system: focus on intracrine/intracellular angiotensin II. Peptides 2011; 32: 1551-1565 [PMID: 21699940 DOI: 10.1016/j.peptides.2011.05.012]
- Zingerman B, Herman-Edelstein M, Erman A, et al. Effect of acetazolamide on obesity-induced glomerular hyperfiltration: a randomized controlled trial. PLoS One. 2015;10:e0137163.
- Ziyadeh FN. Mediators of diabetic renal disease: the case for tgf-Beta as the major mediator. J Am Soc Nephrol 2004; 15 Suppl 1: S55-S57 [PMID: 14684674 DOI: 10.1097/01. ASN.0000093460.24823.5B]